•REVIEWS•



April 2024 Vol.67 No.4: 1060–1096 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11426-024-1950-1

# Recent advances in chemical protein synthesis: method developments and biological applications

Suwei Dong<sup>1</sup>, Ji-Shen Zheng<sup>2</sup>, Yiming Li<sup>3</sup>, Huan Wang<sup>4</sup>, Gong Chen<sup>5</sup>, Yongxiang Chen<sup>6</sup>, Gemin Fang<sup>7</sup>, Jun Guo<sup>8</sup>, Chunmao He<sup>9</sup>, Honggang Hu<sup>10</sup>, Xuechen Li<sup>11</sup>, Yanmei Li<sup>6</sup>, Zigang Li<sup>12</sup>, Man Pan<sup>13</sup>, Shan Tang<sup>2</sup>, Changlin Tian<sup>14</sup>, Ping Wang<sup>15</sup>, Bian Wu<sup>16</sup>, Chuanliu Wu<sup>17</sup>, Junfeng Zhao<sup>18</sup> & Lei Liu<sup>6\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, and School of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing 100191, China;

<sup>2</sup>Division of Life Sciences and Medicine, University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei 230027, China;

<sup>3</sup>School of Food and Biological Engineering, Engineering Research Center of Bio-process, Ministry of Education, Hefei University of

Technology, Hefei 230009, China;

<sup>4</sup>School of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Nanjing University, Nanjing 210023, China;

<sup>5</sup>State Key Laboratory of Elemento-Organic Chemistry, Nankai University, Tianjin 300071, China;

<sup>6</sup>Department of Chemistry, Tsinghua University, Beijing 100084, China;

<sup>7</sup>Institute of Health Sciences, Anhui University, Hefei 230601, China;

<sup>8</sup>College of Chemistry, Central China Normal University, Wuhan 430079, China;

<sup>9</sup>School of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, South China University of Technology, Guangzhou 510640, China;

<sup>10</sup>School of Medicine or Institute of Translational Medicine, Shanghai University, Shanghai 200444, China;

<sup>11</sup>Department of Chemistry, The University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong 999077, China;

<sup>12</sup>Shenzhen Graduate School, Peking University, Shenzhen 518055, China;

<sup>13</sup>School of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai 200240, China;

<sup>14</sup>School of Life Sciences, University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei 230026, China;

<sup>15</sup>Department of Chemical Biology, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai 200240, China;

<sup>16</sup>Institute of Microbiology, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing 100101, China;

<sup>17</sup>Department of Chemistry, Xiamen University, Xiamen 361005, China;

<sup>18</sup>School of Pharmaceutical Science, Guangzhou Medical University, Guangzhou 511436, China

Received January 1, 2024; accepted February 4, 2024; published online March 12, 2024

The central dogma of modern biology underscores the pivotal roles proteins play in diverse biological processes, the study of which necessitates advanced methods to produce proteins with precision and versatility. Chemical protein synthesis, a powerful approach utilizing chemical reactions for the *de novo* construction of structurally accurate proteins, has emerged as a transformative tool for studying proteins and generating protein derivatives/mimics inaccessible by natural biological machinery, including post-translationally modified proteins, proteins comprised of unnatural amino acids, as well as mirror-image proteins. This review summarizes recent strides in synthetic method developments for chemical protein synthesis, including and the exploration of novel ligation reactions using both chemical and enzymatic methods. Furthermore, the review also delves into newly developed protocols for site-selective protein modifications and the generation of stapled or macrocyclized peptides/mini-proteins, highlighting the power of chemical methods to make structurally diverse proteins. Recent applications, *etc.*),

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author (email: lliu@mail.tsinghua.edu.cn)

mirror-image biological processes and drug development are further discussed. Together, these topics provide a comprehensive overview of the current landscape of chemical protein synthesis.

#### chemical protein synthesis, solid-phase peptide synthesis, ligation reactions, post-translational modifications, mirrorimage proteins, peptide drugs

Citation: Dong S, Zheng JS, Li Y, Wang H, Chen G, Chen Y, Fang G, Guo J, He C, Hu H, Li X, Li Y, Li Z, Pan M, Tang S, Tian C, Wang P, Wu B, Wu C, Zhao J, Liu L. Recent advances in chemical protein synthesis: method developments and biological applications. *Sci China Chem*, 2024, 67: 1060–1096, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11426-024-1950-1

#### CONTENTS

1	Intro	oduction	1061	
2	Recent method developments for chemical protein			
	synthesis			
	2.1	Peptide synthesis	1062	
	2.2	Chemical ligation methods	1063	
		2.2.1 Native chemical ligation	1063	
		2.2.2 Peptide hydrazide ligation	1063	
		2.2.3 Seleno-mediated chemical ligation	1064	
		2.2.4 Chemical ligation based on peptide salicylal-		
		dehyde esters	1064	
		2.2.5 KAHA ligation and others	1065	
	2.3	Enzymatic peptide ligation	1065	
		2.3.1 Peptidyl asparaginyl ligases	1065	
		2.3.2 Sortase A	1065	
		2.3.3 Subtiligase and peptiligase	1066	
	2.4	Templated ligation strategies	1067	
	2.5	Solubilizing-tag strategies	1067	
	2.6	Multiple-segment ligations	1068	
		2.6.1 Solution-phase one-pot ligation	1068	
		2.6.2 Solid-phase chemical ligation	1069	
	2.7	Protein folding	1069	
3	Prot	ein synthesis through chemical modifications	1070	
	3.1	Modification of nucleophilic residues	1070	
		3.1.1 Cysteine as the target residue	1070	
		3.1.2 Lysine as the target residue	1071	
		3.1.3 Methionine as the target residue	1071	
		3.1.4 Serine as the target residue	1071	
	3.2	Modification of aromatic amino acid and glycine	1071	
		3.2.1 Tyrosine as the target residue	1071	
		3.2.2 Histidine as the target residue	1072	
		3.2.3 Tryptophan as the target residue	1072	
		3.2.4 Glycine as the target residue	1072	
	3.3	Peptide termini	1072	
4	Pep	tide stapling and macrocyclization	1073	
	4.1	Ring-closing metathesis between olefinic side chains	1073	
	4.2	Lactamization	1074	
	4.3	Thiol-ene and thiol-yne hydrothiolation	1074	
	4.4	Thiol/nitrogen-arylation/alkylation via nucleophilic	1076	
		substitution $(S_N)$	1076	
	4.5	Click-based azide-alkyne cycloaddition	1076	
_	4.6	Metal-catalyzed C–H activation	1076	
5	B10	logical applications of chemical protein synthesis	1076	
	5.1	Semi-synthetic methods and applications of site-		
		specifically phosphorylated proteins		

			1076
	5.2	Chemical glycoprotein synthesis and applications in exploring glycan functions	1079
	5.3	Chemical synthesis and biological application of mirror-image proteins	1081
	5.4	Development and application of cell-permeable ubiquitin (Ub) probes for the analysis of Ub-related	
		enzyme activity in live cells	1082
	5.5	Development of adjuvant-protein conjugate as a potent protein-based vaccine	1084
	5.6	Applications of synthetic ubiquitin-modified nu- cleosomes	1085
	5.7	Revealing the mechanism of the modulation of membrane proteins using synthetic peptide ligands	1086
6	Con	clusions and perspectives	1087

#### 1 Introduction

Proteins are essentially large-sized organic molecules that connect chemistry to life. They are intensively studied to understand how life works at the molecular level and are also increasingly being developed as diagnostics and therapeutics. In addition, proteins are receiving growing attention in the development of advanced materials. While advancements in biological techniques and technologies have enabled researchers to better study and understand the functions and structures of proteins, the complexity and diversity of the proteome require more powerful methods to produce proteins with increasingly structural precision and versatility. One such powerful approach is chemical protein synthesis [1-6], wherein synthetic chemistry is used to construct structurally defined proteins in a *de novo* fashion, and which has emerged as a transformative tool to study proteins, particularly those bearing posttranslational modifications (PTMs) [7–12]. As a complementary strategy to protein biosynthesis, chemical protein synthesis can lead to proteins of any chirality with exquisite control over sequence, structure, and functionality and enables the generation of proteins that would otherwise be difficult or impossible to obtain [13–17]. Beyond interrogating the structure-function relationships of naturally occurring proteins, chemical protein synthesis also enables the production of proteins incorporating non-canonical amino acids and unnatural modifications and even mirror-image proteins entirely made of D-amino acids, opening doors to applications in fields from pharmaceuticals and materials to synthetic biology [18–27].

New chemistry (i.e., new chemical reactions and new synthetic strategies) is the fundamental driver of chemical protein synthesis and vital for the development of the field. Compared with the pioneering synthetic studies on relatively small proteins such as insulin [28-30], ground-breaking new chemistry, such as solid-phase peptide synthesis (SPPS) [31], has revolutionized chemical protein synthesis, allowing many important and increasingly sophisticated proteins to be produced. However, there is still a strong need for innovative methods of chemical protein synthesis, especially new chemical reactions, and synthetic strategies, to obtain proteins with more complex structures and to continuously improve the efficiency of synthesis. This review describes recent advancements in chemical protein synthesis, including novel chemical and enzymatic ligation reactions and strategies, site-selective protein modification methods, and the application of chemically synthesized proteins in different areas of biomedical studies. These new advancements have greatly reshaped the field and supported the development of modern biomedicine, demonstrating the importance, power, and value of synthetic chemistry. By surveying these advancements, we will provide an overview of the current state of the field and illuminate potential avenues for future exploration.

# 2 Recent method developments for chemical protein synthesis

#### 2.1 Peptide synthesis

SPPS technology [31,32] greatly simplifies the preparation of peptides by enabling the iterative coupling of protected amino acids onto insoluble polymer support to give peptide chains without the need for complex purification procedures at the end of every step (Figure 1). The initial Boc (*t*-butyloxycarbonyl) based protocol has now been largely supplanted by the Fmoc (9-fluorenylmethyloxycarbonyl) based method [33], which is preferred due to its milder reaction conditions, simpler reaction operations and greater amenability to automation. More recently, new Fmoc-based SPPS methods [34–36] have been developed, including the 4,6dithiocyano-5-nitropyrimidine (NDTP, Figure 1b) coupling reagent [37] and the 2,4-dinitro-6-phenyl-benzene sulfenyl (DNPBS, Figure 1c)  $\alpha$ -amino protecting group to suppress  $\alpha$ carbon racemization in peptide synthesis [38].

Other recent SPPS innovations include improvements in coupling reagents, such as the ynamide [39] and allenone [40] reagents developed by Zhao *et al.* (Figure 1c), which accomplish highly efficient amino acid coupling under mild conditions. These coupling reagents, as well as their derived



**Figure 1** (a) Solid-phase peptide synthesis. (b) DNPBS, a recent  $\alpha$ -amino protecting group. (c) Recently developed coupling reagents (color online).

 $\alpha$ -carbonyl vinyl esters of amino acids, can be easily prepared and stored for months. The synthetic application of the ynamide- and allenone-mediated peptide bond formation has been showcased in the syntheses of linear peptides [41], cyclic peptides [42], cyclodepsipeptides [43], peptide thioesters [44], and thioamide-containing peptides [45,46], and peptide segment condensation [21–23].

The operational simplicity of Fmoc SPPS has led to the development of automatic peptide synthesizers. Early models required 1–2 h per coupling and deprotection cycle [47]; more recent developments, including the use of microwaves, have shortened cycle times to as short as four minutes [48]. Recently, Pentelute *et al.* [49] invented the automated fast-flow peptide synthesizer for the rapid synthesis of peptides with real-time quantitative monitoring, allowing for the stepwise total chemical synthesis of peptides up to 164 amino acids in length with a cycle time of ~2.5 min per amino acid. This flow-based SPPS technique enabled the synthesis of several mirror-image targets used for mirror-image screening to discover D-peptide drugs [50].

One shortcoming of Fmoc SPPS is its inherent unsuitability to synthesize peptides incorporating hydrophobic sequences or those prone to aggregation on the resin [51]; attempts to access such "difficult peptides" using SPPS often result in truncated products and/or those incorporating deletions. To obviate this problem, various innovative backbone modification strategies to inhibit hydrogen-bonded interchain association and disrupting peptide conformation have been developed, such as those based on the introduction of a pseudoproline dipeptide [52], 2-hydroxy-4-methoxybenzyl [53] or *O*-acyl isopeptide [54] group (Figure 2) [55].



Figure 2 Structures of several representative backbone modifications.

Zheng *et al.* [56] developed an improved method of installing a 2-hydroxy-4-methoxybenzyl group at any primary amino acid, including highly sterically hindered ones (*e.g.*, Val, Ile), and Li *et al.* [57] reported a kinked backbone modification strategy using *N*,*O*-benzylidene acetal dipeptides as building blocks.

#### 2.2 Chemical ligation methods

#### 2.2.1 Native chemical ligation

The convergency of peptide synthesis can be improved by native chemical ligation (NCL) [58], wherein a C-terminal peptide thioester reacts with an N-terminal cysteinyl peptide to give a larger peptide incorporating a native amide bond at the ligation site. The initial capture step in NCL is a thiol-thioester exchange reaction between the thioester of one peptide and the cysteine thiol functionality of a second to give a thioester-linked intermediate which undergoes a spontaneous intramolecular *S*,*N*-acyl transfer to give a larger peptide with a native peptide bond to cysteine (Figure 3a) [59]. NCL was invented by Kent *et al.* [58] in 1994 and is a ground-breaking method for chemical protein synthesis that has been widely used [3,8,60–63].

Although the low abundance of Cys residues in natural proteins has limited the application of NCL, the method has been extended using a thiolated amino acid-mediated ligation followed by desulfurization [64]. Several thiol-containing amino acids have been used in this ligationdesulfurization sequence, including the recently developed  $\beta$ -thiolysine derivatives (Figure 3b) [65–67]. Alternatives to the original radical-based desulfurization (tris(2-carboxyethyl)phosphine (TCEP)/VA-044/tBuSH) protocol have been developed as well. For example, Li et al. reported a P-B peptide desulfurization using TCEP/NaBH<sub>4</sub> [68], finding that tetraethylborate (NaBEt<sub>4</sub>) can mediate superfast radicalbased desulfurization within 15-30 s without the need for heating, irradiation, an inert atmosphere, mercaptan additives, or complicated equipment [69]. In addition, Stockdill et al. [70] reported a phosphine-only photodesulfurization using phosphine and near-ultraviolet light.

Removable thiol-based auxiliaries that mimic a Cys peptide in NCL, such as the acid-sensitive 1-aryl-2-mercaptoethyl auxiliary, have also been developed (Figure 3c), though they are often limited to ligations at glycine [71,72].



Figure 3 (a) Native chemical ligation. (b) Non-native thiolated amino acids. (c) Auxiliaries (color online).

Becker *et al.* [73,74] reported a PEGylated photocleavable auxiliary mediated ligation at glycine for the synthesis of complex glycosylated peptides. Auxiliaries capable of ligating at residues other than glycine include the new auxiliaries developed by Seitz *et al.* [75,76], which can even be used at junctions containing proline or valine.

#### 2.2.2 Peptide hydrazide ligation

A long-standing problem of native chemical ligation is that peptide thioesters are challenging to make due to their lability in the Fmoc-based solid-phase peptide synthesis. To circumvent this problem, a plethora of methods have been explored to prepare peptide thioester equivalents or surrogates compatible with the reaction conditions of Fmoc-SPPS [38,77–81]. In this context, peptide hydrazide ligation, which was originally developed by Liu et al. [82-87] becomes a transformative method for chemical protein synthesis. Peptide hydrazide ligation relies on two counterparts that are both nucleophilic in nature and chemically inert to each other, namely, a C-terminal peptide hydrazide and an N-Cys peptide. To enable the ligation between these two nucleophiles, the hydrazide is first activated through a highly chemoselective oxidative reaction using sodium nitrite to give a high-energy intermediate of acyl azide, which is immediately subjected to thiolysis in situ to give the corresponding thioester that can ligate with the N-terminal Cvs peptide (Figure 4) [54].

An important feature of the peptide hydrazide ligation is that peptide hydrazides can be very easily prepared by Fmoc SPPS, ideally starting from freshly-prepared (2-Cl)-Trt-NHNH<sub>2</sub> resin, which can be obtained from commercially



Figure 4 Peptide hydrazide ligation (color online).

available (2-Cl)-Trt-Cl resin [88,89]. Alternatively, the hydrazine-modified resin can be prepared as a Fmoc-protected form for long-term storage and better loading quantification [90]. Peptide hydrazides can also be prepared from recombinantly expressed proteins, such as those obtained using intein fusion, allowing for convenient chemical synthesis of large-sized proteins. Liu et al. [91] reported the generation of protein  $\alpha$ -hydrazides through hydrazinolysis of a protein bearing a genetically incorporated a-oxoester in its backbone. A small molecule reagent to chemically activate a cysteine in a recombinant protein has also been developed; this activated cysteine is then converted into the corresponding peptide hydrazide by hydrolysis [92,93]. Other enzymatic methods to obtain peptide hydrazides include the sortase and peptidyl-a-hydroxyglycine amidating lyase/ peptide amidase approaches [94–96].

A modified NaNO<sub>2</sub> activation protocol compatible with an N-terminal thiazolidine group has also been developed to convert the corresponding peptide hydrazide into the thioester in trifluoroacetic acid (TFA) [97]. In this method, acetylacetone was used to convert the peptide hydrazide into the corresponding acyl pyrazole. Then, thiolysis was carried out to give a peptide thioester for ligation. Acyl pyrazoles are mild acylating agents and are compatible with the N-terminal Thz moiety, enabling multiple sequential ligations without intermediate purification steps [98].

Peptide hydrazide ligation has become the most popular ligation method in modern chemical protein synthesis due to its flexibility and the relative ease with which the ligation partners can be prepared and activated. It has been used to prepare numerous small to large proteins, including those bearing post-translational modifications, mirror-image proteins, protein probes, and isotope-labeled proteins for structural and functional proteomics studies. Recent applications of peptide hydrazide ligation methods include the total chemical synthesis of targets comprised of ca. 500 amino acids [99–104] (*e.g.*, 441-residue Tau, 456-residue hexa-Ub, 472-residue tetra-Ub- $\alpha$ -globin, and 467-residue N-terminal Pfu).

#### 2.2.3 Seleno-mediated chemical ligation

NCL can be accelerated using peptide selenoesters in place of peptide thioesters due to the enhanced reactivity of selenoesters compared with thioesters—for example, a C-terminal peptide prolyl selenoester ligated nearly 350 times faster than its corresponding thioester [105]. The Nterminal Cys in NCL can also be changed to the N-terminal selenocysteine (Sec) amino acid for ligation (Figure 5). In Sec-based ligation, deselenization of a Sec residue can be performed by reduction with TCEP and a hydrogen donor, such as dithiothreitol (DTT). Deselenization was compatible with unprotected Cys residues [106].

The diselenide selenoester ligation (DSL) invented by Payne *et al.* [107] involves the chemoselective ligation of an unprotected peptide selenoester and an unprotected diselenide peptide. The high reactivity of the C-terminal selenoester and N-terminal Sec enables ligation to proceed rapidly, even at low concentrations (*e.g.*,  $\mu$ M and even nM) and between sterically hindered junctions [108]. DSL is also useful for ligating poorly soluble peptides to afford hydrophobic proteins, such as lapidated proteins, without the need for any solubility tags or hybridizing templates [109]. Ligation at Sec has also been accomplished using an N-terminal Sec-containing segment expressed in *E. coli* [110].

# 2.2.4 Chemical ligation based on peptide salicylaldehyde esters

The Ser/Thr ligation (STL), developed by Li *et al.* [111–114], relies on a reaction between a C-terminus salicylaldehyde ester and a peptide bearing an N-terminal Ser or Thr residue (Figure 6). The ligation generates an *N*,*O*-benzylidene-acetal-linked intermediate, which transforms into the desired ligated peptide under acidic conditions. The  $\beta$ -hydroxyl amine unit of the N-terminal Ser/Thr can chemoselectively form an oxazolidine with the aldehyde to generate the *N*,*O*-benzylidene acetal after irreversible 1,5 O-to-N acyl transfer.

Furthermore, Li *et al.* [115] reported the cysteine/penicillamine ligation (CPL) using the reaction between a peptide salicylaldehyde ester and either cysteine or penicillamine (Figure 7). The reaction generates the *N*,*S*benzylidene acetal intermediate after irreversible 1,5 O-to-N acyl transfer. Subsequent acidolysis released the ligated peptide, which can be converted into the peptide with Xaa-Ala/Val ligation sites by desulfurization. One unique feature of CPL is that the ligation can be performed at highly hindered ligation sites, including "Pro-Val".

The requisite peptide salicylaldehyde esters for STL and CPL can be chemically synthesized *via* both Fmoc-SPPS and Boc-SPPS [97–100]. Recently, He *et al.* [116] reported a facile and general approach to prepare peptide salicylaldehyde esters from peptide hydrazides *via* a sequential nitrite oxidation and phenolysis sequence using 3-(1,3-dithian-2-yl)-4-hydroxy-benzoic acid. Ubiquitinated Gadd45a, ubiquitin-like protein 5 (UBL-5) and a myoglobin variant were successfully synthesized using this new strategy—the first synthesis of expressed protein salicylaldehyde esters that significantly expands the synthetic toolbox of STL/CPL for



Figure 5 Seleno-mediated ligation (color online).



Figure 6 Serine/threonine ligation (STL) (color online)



Figure 7 Cysteine/penicillamine ligation (color online).

chemical protein synthesis.

#### 2.2.5 KAHA ligation and others

Another ligation useful for chemical protein synthesis is the KAHA ligation technique developed by Bode's group [117,118], which involves the coupling of peptide  $\alpha$ -keto acids and hydroxylamine peptides, generating an amide bond under aqueous acidic conditions without the need for a protecting group or coupling agent [119]. Furthermore, the Staudinger ligation has been demonstrated as another effective strategy for constructing native amide bonds [120,121]. This chemoselective reaction involves the interaction between the phosphine component and the azide moiety, resulting in the formation of an iminophosphane intermediate. This intermediate spontaneously undergoes rearrangement, leading to the generation of the native peptide through acyl migration and hydrolysis. However, the Staudinger ligation has not been widely used for chemical protein synthesis due to its intrinsic limitation. The historical development and contemporary applications of the Staudinger ligation have been comprehensively reviewed recently [122].

#### 2.3 Enzymatic peptide ligation

Peptide ligation can also be accomplished using enzymes [123], such as sortase A [124], butelase-1 and OaAEP1 [125]. These enzymes typically cleave a recognition sequence and form a peptide acyl-enzyme intermediate [126], which undergoes nucleophilic attack by the N-terminal amine of the second substrate to create a peptide bond (Figure 8) [127]. However, far fewer natural peptide ligases than proteases are known, and proteases often favor hydrolysis over aminolysis, making them less efficient for ligations [128]. Efforts have been made to engineer proteases into ligases with better aminolysis-to-hydrolysis ratios [129]. These engineered ligases have been widely used in protein synthesis, cyclization, N-terminal modification, and C-terminal modification [130,131].

#### 2.3.1 Peptidyl asparaginyl ligases

Peptide asparaginyl ligases (PALs) can catalyze transpeptidation reactions involving a consensus Asx-Xaa1-Xaa2 tripeptide motif [132], but these reactions are reversible [133]. Strategies to address this reversibility include a cascade enzymatic reaction by Xia *et al.* [134], wherein the PAL is combined with glutaminyl cyclase to give a leaving group incompatible with PAL-mediated transpeptidation (Figure 9a). An alternative quenching approach was proposed by Rehm *et al.* [135], who disabled the reversibility of the ligation reaction by complexing the cleaved tripeptide with a metal (Figure 9b).

PALs have also been used to introduce the C-terminal Leuethylenediamine into synthetic peptides and recombinant proteins, thereby enabling the sequential C-to-C ligation of up to three proteins (Figure 10a) [136], and accomplishing the site-specific modification of target proteins at internal locations incorporating an isopeptide-linked glycylglycine moiety (Figure 10b) [137], or incorporate various small nucleophiles such as cysteamine at C-termini (Figure 10c) [138]. PALs can also be used to cyclize bioactive peptides, especially disulfide-rich peptides, with minimal ligation scars and simplified formation of precise disulfide bonds [139]. Noteworthy targets for cyclization include antimicrobial peptides and angiotensin I-converting enzyme inhibitory peptides [140]. Other research in the field of PALs has focused on discovering novel PAL variants [141].

#### 2.3.2 Sortase A

Sortase A (SrtA)-mediated ligation is widely used for selective ligation in complex cellular environments [84], though limited by the requisite C-terminal LPXTG motif and incomplete substrate conversion due to its reversibility. To address these issues, Zuo *et al.* [142] demonstrated an efficient and irreversible ligation method using SrtA, involving a protein with C-terminal thioester bonds and a protein bearing



Figure 8 Peptide ligation catalysed by (a) peptide asparaginyl ligases, (b) sortase A, and (c) subtiligase or peptiligase (color online).

an N-terminal Gly (Figure 11a). This approach exhibited broad sequence compatibility, even with unconventional ligation sites. In addition, Podracky *et al.* [143] evolved a sortase variant with a preference for LMVGG substrates



**Figure 9** Favouring PAL-catalysed peptide conjugation by introducing (a) glutaminyl cyclase and (b) nickel ions (color online).



**Figure 10** PAL examples. (a) C-to-C protein ligation. (b) Site-specific ubiquitylation using genetic-code expansion and *Oa*AEP1. (c) Protein C-terminal modification with diverse amines (color online).

(Figure 11b). However, the wild-type SrtA exhibits reactivity solely towards the N-terminal oligoglycine moiety, typically composed of tri-/penta-glycines. To expand the substrates scope of SrtA, Chen *et al.* [144] evolved a "promiscuous" SrtA variant (mgSrtA) capable of labeling the exposed N-terminal monoglycine residue, which is much more abundant in nature.

More recently, Thompson *et al.* [145] introduced transpeptidase-assisted intein ligation (TAIL), using SrtA-mediated ligation to construct an active split-intein fusion for protein modifications in the chromatin environment (Figure 11c). Hofmann *et al.* [146] explored lysine acylation using conjugating enzymes (LACE) with SrtA, yielding dual-modified Fab fragments in near-quantitative yield (Figure 11d). Fottner *et al.* [147] developed a chemoenzymatic strategy for ubiquitylating and SUMOylating proteins (Figure 11e).

#### 2.3.3 Subtiligase and peptiligase

Subtiligase was introduced by Wells *et al.* [129a] and is a versatile tool for protein synthesis. Peptiligase, a Ca<sup>2+</sup>-in-dependent subtilisin variant, was subsequently developed by Janssen *et al.* [129b]. This breakthrough marked a significant stride towards the industrial production of pharmaceutical peptides [148]. To enhance substrate versatility, Janssen *et al.* [149] designed omniligase-1 through rational design and mutagenesis. Concurrently, Weeks and Wells [150] proposed an alternative strategy in which peptide ligase specificity for *N*-termini is accomplished through proteome-derived peptide libraries. These broad-spectrum ligases have expanded the range of possible enzymatic ligation sites and enabled the large-scale production of important biomacromolecules [151].

Despite these advancements, the preparation of protein ester substrates suitable for peptiligase-mediated ligation remains challenging [60]. Wu *et al.* [152] engineered a peptide amidase to functionalize C-terminal amide groups



**Figure 11** Sortase A examples. (a) Thioester-assisted sortase-A-mediated ligation. (b) Modification of amyloid- $\beta$  (A $\beta$ ) protein by an engineered sortase variant. (c) Combination of intein-mediated protein splicing and sortase-mediated peptide ligation. (d) Dual modification of trastuzumab antigen-binding fragment by using sortase A and E2 small ubiquitin-like modifier conjugating enzyme Ubc9. (e) Site-specific ubiquitylation using genetic-code expansion and sortase (color online).

selectively. Subsequently, peptidyl-glycine hydroxylating monooxygenase and peptidyl- $\alpha$ -hydroxyglycine amidating lyase were introduced to process recombinant proteins bearing C-terminal glycine residues. Combined with omniligase-1, these enzymatic components gave rise to PALME (Figure 12), a platform that enables enzymatic protein synthesis without ligation site restrictions [153].

#### 2.4 Templated ligation strategies

Templated ligation strategies can enable ligation at low concentrations by increasing the effective concentration of the reactive partners. The first templated native chemical ligation used secondary structure interactions between peptides to bring them into proximity [154,155]. Base-pairing



**Figure 12** The PALME platform for traceless protein synthesis. Peptidylglycine hydroxylating monooxygenase (PHM), peptidyl- $\alpha$ -hydroxyglycine amidating lyase (PAL), peptide amidase (PAM) and omniligase-1 are used sequentially for the C-terminal activation and ligation of both proteins (prepared by recombinant expression) and peptides (prepared by SPPS) (color online).

noncovalent interactions between nucleic acids and peptide nucleic acids can also bring the reactive partners into proximity and mediate ligation at nM concentrations [156– 158]. Other strategies include those of Melnyk *et al.* [159], which relies on phosphate-guanidinium electrostatic interactions, and Bode's group [160], who reported a templated amide-forming ligation between acylboronate and hydroxylamine groups using streptavidin-desthiobiotin as the template.

Although ligation templated by noncovalent interactions is effective in many contexts, it cannot be used with the strongly chaotropic solvents typically required for peptide solubilization, and such methods may leave their interaction pairs as a "ligation scar" in the product. To address these issues, covalent bond-mediated ligation strategies such as traceless click-assisted NCL [161] and backbone-installed split intein-assisted NCL [162] have been developed. These methods can be performed smoothly at micromolar concentrations in strongly chaotropic conditions.

#### 2.5 Solubilizing-tag strategies

An ongoing challenge in the chemical synthesis of proteins is their hydrophobicity, which often leads to very low ligation yields due to the poor solubility of the proteins and their tendency to aggregate [163–165]. Various strategies to address this problem have been reported, which can be divided into two main categories: (1) adding organic solvents, chaotropic agents, or surfactants to the reaction mixture [166]; and (2) modifying the peptide backbone or side chain [167].

Temporary solubilizing modifications such as hydrophilic tags have revolutionized the use of chemical ligation on "difficult sequences" by improving the handling and purification of poorly-soluble peptides during ligation (Figure 13). Tags can be installed onto the *N*-terminus, C-terminus, amino acid side chains, or backbone amide. Disotuar *et al.* [168] used an N-terminal solubilizing tag for the insulin A chain, and several examples of C-terminal tags have been reported [169-171]. More recently, side-chain or backbone solubilizing tags have attracted attention. Kay et al. [172] reported the use of polylysine tags connected to a Ddaelinker to synthesize the 97-residue co-chaperonin GroES. Side chain thiol groups can also bear tags, such as the polyarginine tag used for the chemical synthesis of SUMO-2-Lys63-linked diubiquitin hybrid chains and HMGB1 protein [173,174]. Tsuda et al. [175,176] described a method using trityl-Lys (Trt-K) solubilizing tags to assist NCL. The enzyme or photo-removable solubilizing tag at Gln/Asn was developed for the synthesis of hydrophobic proteins [65,66,177]. Removable backbone modification strategies have been developed and used to prepare a series of hydrophobic membrane proteins not readily accessible by recombinant protein expression, such as the core transmembrane domain Kir5.1 (64-179), the influenza A virus M2 with phosphorylation or S-palmitoylation, the cation-specific ion channel p7 with site-specific NMR isotope labels, S-palmitoylated interferon-induced transmembrane protein 3 and even mirror-image proteins for phage display (Figure 14) [146,178–186]. Additionally, Li et al. [187–189] reported the ligation embedding aggregation disruptor to prepare interleukin-2, PD-1 immunoglobulin and extracellular domains.

#### 2.6 Multiple-segment ligations

Chemical ligation is usually carried out using short 30–50 amino acid peptides obtained by solid-phase peptide synthesis, and therefore, the sequential ligation of multiple peptide segments is usually needed if a 100–150 amino acid protein functional domain is the target. Tremendous efforts have been devoted to developing sequential N-to-C and/or C-to-N NCL, STL, DSL, or KAHA ligations by temporarily masking or precisely controlling the reactivity of the C- or N-terminal reactive groups of the middle peptide segments. However, the need for intermediate purification and handling steps, both of which lower the overall yield, is severely limiting. Solutions to this problem include the one-pot multiple-segment ligation and solid-supported chemical ligation [190,191].

#### 2.6.1 Solution-phase one-pot ligation

The C-to-N one-pot ligation requires that the N-terminal Cys of the middle peptide segment be protected with a group such



Figure 13 Examples of removable solubilizing tags (color online).



Figure 14 Removable backbone modification (color online).

as a thiazolidine (Thz), which can be removed after a onepot, three-segment ligation using Pd [192], and after a onepot, four-segment ligation using a 2-aminobenzamide-based aldehyde scavenger [193]. Other protecting groups include the trifluoroacetamidomethyl (Tfacm) group [194], acetamidomethyl (Acm) group [195], and 7-(piperazin-1-yl)-2-(methyl)quinolinyl (PPZQ) group [196] for thiol group protection, which can be removed by pH change, Pd(II) and photolysis, respectively. N-terminal amino protecting groups such as p-borobenzyloxycarbonyl group (Dobz) [197], allyloxycarbonyl (Alloc) [198a], and 9-fluorenylmethyloxycarboyl (Fmoc) [198b] have all been used for one-pot multiple segment ligation (Figure 15).

N-to-C sequential ligation studies have yielded interesting findings. For instance, NCL can be kinetically controlled by exploiting the different reactivities of highly reactive aryl thioester or fluoroalkyl thioesters and alkyl thioesters [199,200]. Additionally, the orthogonal thioester precursors cysteinyl valine ester (CPE) and *N*-alkylcysteine (NAC) were used for a one-pot N-to-C ligation [201]. Recently,



Figure 15 Representative Cys protecting groups for one-pot sequential ligations in the C-to-N direction (color online).

Dawson *et al.* [98] reported that C-terminal peptide hydrazides could be converted into their corresponding thioesters with stoichiometric acetyl acetone (acac), allowing onepot multiple ligations.

The toolbox of chemical protein synthesis can be further expanded by combining different peptide ligation techniques. For example, Li *et al.* [202] reported that a peptide bearing a C-terminal thioester and N-terminal Ser or Thr as the middle peptide segment can undergo one-pot STL and NCL, as showcased in their synthesis of GlcNAcylated interleukin-25. Another example is the convergent synthesis of trifunctional Ubc9 variants by combining STL, NCL and KAHA ligation [203]. Recently, Zheng *et al.* [204] used a combined N-to-C sequential NCL and STL strategy to prepare complex protein samples such as S-palmitoylated proteins.

Metanis *et al.* [205] accessed proteins bearing non-strategically placed Cys residues *via* a sequential, C-to-N NCL and Sec-mediated ligation, the key to which is the use of a masked selenazolidine and selective deselenization. Human enzyme phosphohistidine phosphatase was accessed using this method. Another DSL and NCL combination strategy was developed by Hanna *et al.* [206] to access di- and tripalmitoylated variants of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*associated antigen protein ESAT6.

#### 2.6.2 Solid-phase chemical ligation

Solid-phase chemical ligation (SPCL), where the nascent peptide is attached to a solid support *via* a linker at either the N or C terminus, can, in principle, speed the ligation process because the purification of ligation intermediates to remove unreacted peptides, reagents and by-products can be easily accomplished by simple washing and filtration, without the need for multiple high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) purification and lyophilization steps which can lower yields and are time-consuming. Chemical ligation on a solid support can be conducted in either N-to-C or C-to-N directions and requires a suitable linker to release the desired product once the ligation steps have been completed (Figure 16). SPCL was first reported by Kent *et al.* [207], who described the chemoselective assembly of unprotected peptide segments on water-compatible solid support. Since then, a variety of linkers have been developed, facilitating cleavage of the final ligated peptide using acids [189,208], bases [209,210], nucleophiles [211], translation-metals [212], photolysis [213], or enzymes [214]. The total synthesis of proteins such as C5a, MIF, ubiquitin derivatives, thioredoxin-1, histone H2B, and truncated MUC1 VNTRs have been accomplished by SPCL. However, the performance of SPCL must be improved before it can be used to synthesize larger proteins.

#### 2.7 Protein folding

Protein folding is another major synthetic challenge. Many proteins can be folded *via* direct dilution or gradient dialysis strategies, where the linear synthetic peptide is dissolved under denaturing conditions such as guanidine or urea, then dialyzed or diluted into a refolding buffer. However, some proteins are difficult to fold, such as disulfide-rich proteins, which are prone to misfold, and those having complex conformations. Such difficult-to-fold proteins are prone to aggregation and precipitation, lowering fold efficiency; a few cannot be folded *in vitro* at all.

Several new strategies have been developed for protein folding. For example, a single cystine-to-diaminodiacid replacement can significantly improve the folding of disulfide-rich proteins [215,216], as can small molecules, ultraviolet-light, and palladium, which have enabled the ultrafast folding of disulfide-rich proteins with high chemo- and regio-selectivity [217].

Protein folding methods used by cells have also inspired new in vitro protein folding strategies. For example, inspired by the observation that molecular chaperones such as GroEL/ES mediate folding by preventing protein aggregation, Kay's group [218] developed a GroEL/ES-assisted protein folding strategy (Figure 17), which enabled the folding of both L-type and D-type chaperone-dependent protein (DapA). Cells sometimes also attach saccharides onto full-length protein sequences to facilitate protein folding in cells; Liu et al. [219] developed a removable glycosylation-assisted folding strategy to fold disulfide-bonded proteins. This strategy utilizes chemical protein synthesis techniques to introduce the *O*-linked  $\beta$ -*N*-acetylglucosamine (O-GlcNAc) groups at the serine/threonine (Ser/Thr) sites of a target protein. The O-GlcNAc groups on the protein improved the folding of disulfide-bonded proteins by increasing the stability of the folding intermediates. After folding, the O-GlcNAc groups were completely detached by using O-



Figure 16 Solid-phase chemical ligation in N-to-C or C-to-N directions (color online).



Figure 17 Biomimetic strategies for protein folding *in vitro* (color on-line).

GlcNAc glycosidase (OGA) to give the desired correctly folded protein. This study shows that biomimetic glycosylation modification can effectively assist in the folding of disulfide-bound proteins. Glycosylation also assisted the folding of difficult-to-fold proteins, including interleukin-17A [220] and SARS-CoV-2 spike receptor-binding domain [221], which cannot be folded *in vitro* using conventional folding strategies.

#### **3** Protein synthesis through chemical modifications

Chemical modification of proteins is another approach for the generation of functional proteins [222–225]. Here, we survey recent representative advancements in the field of chemical protein modification, subcategorized by the properties of target amino acids.

#### 3.1 Modification of nucleophilic residues

#### 3.1.1 Cysteine as the target residue

Cysteine (Cys) is one of the most targeted residues due to its low natural abundance and high nucleophilicity [226,227]. Beier *et al.* [228] reported trifluoromethyl benziodoxol(on)es reagents, which have enhanced water solubility and enabled the conjugation of a range of functional groups to cysteine thiols. Subsequently, the same reagent was used to target less surface-exposed Cys residues, leading to stable vinylbenziodoxolone (VBX) products [229] amenable to further modification. Also, amphiphilic hypervalent iodine reagents were introduced for the lipidation of cysteine residues [230] (Figure 18a).

Reversible bioconjugation of Cys residues can be beneficial for certain applications. Wong *et al.* [231] reported the use of isoxazoliniums, which form stable phenylacyl thioether linkages with Cys residues and can be efficiently removed under UV irradiation. Another thiol-specific and traceless bioconjugation tool is 5-methylene pyrrolone moiety (5MP), which can undergo traceless cleavage under basic conditions through retro-Michael addition [232]. Zhou *et al.* [233] introduced a bromo substitution onto 5-methylene pyrrolones to improve its reactivity towards cysteine and allow multi-functionalization of a single cysteine as well as disulfide bridging bioconjugation (Figure 18b).



Figure 18 (a) Functionalization of hypervalent iodine reagents. (b) Thiol specific bioconjugation *via* Michael addition to 5-methylene pyrrolones. (c) SET-mediated ligand-directed labelling (color online).

1070

Bernardes *et al.* introduced azabicyclic vinyl sulfones [234] and azanorbornadiene bromovinyl sulfones as thiolselective Michael acceptors [235]. The obtained protein conjugates were stable in human plasma, even in the presence of elevated levels of glutathione. Matos *et al.* [236] harnessed electrophilic-unsaturated motifs to convert vinylpyridines and alkynyl-pyridines into highly reactive cysteine labeling reagents by quaternizing the nitrogen of the pyridine. Walsh *et al.* [237] heightened the electrophilicity of a vinylpyridine by replacing the pyridine scaffold with a pyrimidine. In addition to these examples, Becker *et al.* [238] reported a Pd-catalyzed Tsuji-Trost allylation method to chemoselectively prenylate proteins.

Finally, Hong *et al.* [239] introduced the first visible-light mediated thiol-ene click (TEC) strategy, utilizing a watersoluble, alkene-functionalized quinolinone ( $Q_{PEG}$ ) as both the photocatalyst and cysteine labeling reagent. The electrophilic cysteine thiyl radical could be captured by electronrich arenes. The reaction was employed in a ligand-directed cysteine labeling approach by the Wilson group (Figure 18c) [240].

#### 3.1.2 Lysine as the target residue

Common Lys bioconjugation reagents such as activated esters, sulfonyl chlorides, and isothiocyanates [241] are often susceptible to hydrolysis in neutral buffers. Li *et al.* [242a] reported that *ortho*-phthalaldehyde (OPA) and its derivatives could chemoselectively and rapidly react with amino groups on peptides and proteins under physiological conditions (Figure 19a). Yao *et al.* [242b] reported that azaphilones have a high specificity for primary amine groups in a variety of peptides, proteins and lipids (Figure 19b). These activationfree azaphilone probes were remarkably stable and exquisitely chemo-selective. Chen *et al.* [243] pioneered the development of a light-induced cyclization reaction between the primary amine of lysine and *o*-nitrobenzyl alcohols (*o*-NBAs), which serves as a photoclick reaction (Figure 19c).

#### 3.1.3 Methionine as the target residue

As milestone methionine bioconjugation methods, oxaziridine reagents [244] and hyper-valent iodine reagents [245] have been successfully developed and employed for methionine-specific modification of proteins. These methodologies have found applications in various down-stream biological studies, including proteomic investigations. Recently, MacMillan *et al.* [246] developed a photocatalytic method to deliver a stable conjugation product by converting the Met side chain to a carbon-centered  $\alpha$ -thio radical, which is then trapped by alkylating reagents (Figure 19d).

#### 3.1.4 Serine as the target residue

Serine and threonine residues are rarely selected as chemoselective bioconjugation sites primarily due to the weak



Figure 19 (a) Lys bioconjugation of proteins by *ortho*-phthalaldehyde (OPA). (b) Lys bioconjugation of proteins by azaphilones; (c) Light-induced labeling of Lys residues. (d) The alkylation of methionine with a lumiflavin photocatalyst (color online).

nucleophilicity of their hydroxyl side chains and the challenge of distinguishing them from other nucleophilic residues, especially under aqueous conditions. Addressing this issue, a collaborative effort involving the Eastgate, Dawson, Bernardes, and Baran's groups has led to the development of a platform based on a new class of phosphorus P(V)-based bioconjugation reagents. This study provides chemoselective, rapid and robust P(V) reagents designed for the direct functionalization of serine residues in peptides and proteins [247].

#### 3.2 Modification of aromatic amino acid and glycine

#### 3.2.1 Tyrosine as the target residue

Several methods have been developed to leverage the unique reactivity of the phenol side chain of Tyr residues for modification [222]. Lei *et al.* [248] introduced an electrochemical-based labeling strategy for proteins (insulin and myoglobin) containing Tyr residues using phenothiazine derivatives (Figure 20a). Francis *et al.* [249] discovered that tyrosine residues present at the N- or C-terminus (tyrosine tags or -GGY) of proteins can be readily oxidized by tyrosinase enzyme (abTYR) for subsequent reaction with a secondary amine. This work has expanded oxidative coupling chemistry through enzyme-mediated reactions (Figure 20b). MacMillan *et al.* [250] proposed that the surface accessibility and  $\pi$ -electronic properties of the multiple tyrosine residues present in a protein structure are different, allowing for their selective modification by a phenoxazine dialdehyde under photocatalytic conditions (Figure 20c).

#### 3.2.2 Histidine as the target residue

Classical strategies for site-selective histidine modifications rely on N-substitution reactions of the histidine imidazole group [251]. In 2019, Gopalakrishnan *et al.* [252] used sulfinate salts as radical precursors to accomplish the selective, late-stage modification of the histidine residues of unprotected peptides and introduced a wide range of aliphatic substituents at the C2 position of histidine (Figure 20d). In the same year, Wang *et al.* [253] reported a visible lightpromoted histidine bioconjugation method by the chemoselective C–H alkylation of histidine residues using C-4-alkylated Hantzsch ester reagents (Figure 20e). Subsequently, Nakamura *et al.* [254] presented a histidine-selective modification using MAUra reagents previously developed for reactions involving tyrosyl radicals (Figure 20f).

#### 3.2.3 Tryptophan as the target residue

Taylor *et al.* [255] employed an *N*-carbamoylpyridinium salt to transfer relevant reporter handles to the Trp residue of a protein upon irradiation with 302 nm light, a reaction fast and selective for tryptophan (Figure 21a). Later, Taylor *et al.* [256] extended this with a modified reacting agent, amenable to activation upon exposure to blue LEDs, that featured an electron-rich 6-methoxynaphthyl ring attached at the 4-position to the cationic pyridinium moiety (Figure 21b). In addition, Davis *et al.* [257] described a three-step sequence for producing functionalized tryptophan constructs using a ruthenium photocatalyst.

#### 3.2.4 Glycine as the target residue

Glycine-specific C(sp<sup>3</sup>)–H functionalization can enable the late-stage incorporation of unnatural amino acid residues. Xu *et al.* [258] reported a selective alkylation method of the *N*- $\alpha$ -arylated glycine residues of short peptides using redox-active esters and Katritzky salts as radical precursors.

It is noteworthy that beyond the conventional natural amino acid residues, a noncanonical amino acid, dehydroalanine (Dha), has been harnessed as a distinct handle for site-selective protein modification. A recent representative work comes from Davis's group [259], presenting a visible-light-mediated method for modifying dehydroalanine residues with a wide range of labels (Figure 22a). Moreover, Li *et al.* [260] pioneered a versatile approach for the late-stage modification of diverse Dha-containing peptides and proteins using a photo-initiated 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition reaction between Dha and tetrazoles under 302 nm photo-irradiation. The incorporation of Dha and derivatives in proteins, along with its applications, have been reviewed elsewhere [261,262].

#### 3.3 Peptide termini

Ethynylbenziodoxole (EBX) reagents have been employed for the decarboxylative photoredox-catalyzed alkynylation of amino acids [263]. In 2019, Waser *et al.* [264] introduced the first photo-mediated C-terminal decarboxylative alkynylation method using the *iso*-phthalonitrile organic dye 4CzIPN in combination with an EBX reagent to achieve Cterminal functionalization (Figure 22b). The same group subsequently reported the C-terminal decarboxylative modification of short peptide using visible light to generate N–O



Figure 20 (a) Electrochemical oxidative tyrosine bioconjugation. (b) Tyrosinase-mediated oxidative coupling of tyrosine. (c) The photoredox-catalyzed tyrosine modification. (d) The modification of peptides at the C2 position of His. (e) Histidine-specific peptide modification *via* radical-mediated chemoselective C–H functionalization. (f)  $^{1}O_{2}$ -mediated histidine labeling (color online).

acetal conjugates (Figure 22c) [265].

Significant advancements have been made in the modification of the *N*-terminus of peptides. In 2021, Wang *et al.* [266] demonstrated a selective and rapid method for modifying the *N*-termini of proteins *via* the quinone-mediated oxidation of the N-terminal  $\alpha$ -amine of complex peptides and proteins under physiological conditions (Figure 22d).

#### 4 Peptide stapling and macrocyclization

Peptides can have a greater binding affinity and specificity for a target protein than small molecules but may also demonstrate poor proteolytic stability and membrane permeability, and the extra entropy associated with their flexible secondary structures can impede target binding. Macrocyclization is an important chemical strategy to overcome these limitations, and cyclic peptides are often less susceptible to proteolysis and more membrane permeable compared with their linear counterparts. [267–271]. Various strategies for peptide macrocyclization have been developed, including ring-closing metathesis [272,273], lactamization [274], thiolene chemistry [275], thiol/nitrogen-arylation/alkylation [276–281], azide-alkyne cycloaddition [282], metal catalyzed C–H activation [283] and the diaminodiacid (DADA) method [284–286] (Figure 23).

### 4.1 Ring-closing metathesis between olefinic side chains

In 2000, Schafmeister *et al.* [272] reported the synthesis of various  $\alpha, \alpha$ -disubstituted olefinic amino acids of different



Figure 21 (a) Pyridinium salt reagents for Trp-selective protein modification. (b) Donor-acceptor pyridinium salts for photo-induced electron-transferdriven modification of and proteomes of tryptophan in peptides, proteins (color online).



Figure 22 (a) Dha modification through the photocatalyzed generation of carbon-centered radicals. (b) Decarboxylative alkynylation using EBX reagents. (c) Decarboxylative introduction of proteinogenic indoles and phenols on the C-terminus of peptides. (d) Site-specific N-terminal protein modification *via* quinone-mediated transamination (color online).



Figure 23 Several peptide stapling strategies [56] (color online).

lengths and stereochemistries [254], which could be stapled using a solid-phase Grubbs catalyst at the *i*, *i*+4 and *i*, *i*+7 positions, starting from S5-S5 and R8-S5 paired residues, respectively (Figure 24a). This chemistry has been successfully used to design various peptide inhibitors with improved proteolytic stability, membrane permeability, and biological activity [287–293]. One notable example is ALRN-6924, a hydrocarbon-stapled peptide antagonist of the oncogenic protein MDM2 and its homolog MDMX that functionally inhibits the tumor suppressor protein p53, and is now in clinical trials for advanced solid tumors and lymphomas [294–297].

Other types of stapling structures have also been developed. Speltz *et al.* [298] developed the olefinic-terminated amino acids bearing a methyl group in the  $\gamma$ -position and successfully applied them in the synthesis of stapled peptides (Figure 24b). Wilson and coworkers [299,300] removed the  $\alpha$ -substituted methyl group previously incorporated to avoid the intrinsic helix-destabilizing effect and obtained the monosubstituted olefinic-terminated stapling amino acid (Figure 24c). This amino acid could be applied efficiently in Fmoc peptide synthesis and the resulting staple may lead to fewer steric clashes with the target compared with the staple it replaced [301].

Hu *et al.* [302] designed amino acids incorporating both the native side chain and the alkenyl arms needed for ringclosing stapling chemistry (Figure 24d). Introducing these amino acids into the  $\beta$ -catenin-binding domain of axin (469– 482) led to new stapled peptides with high  $\alpha$ -helicity, strong proteolytic stability and good cell permeability. Oba *et al.* [303] introduced cyclic  $\alpha, \alpha$ -disubstituted olefinic-terminated amino acids into arginine-rich peptides and provided an extra staple (Figure 24e). Hu *et al.* [304,305] designed the stapled peptide-based PROTAC, which consisted of a stapled peptide recruiting E3 ligase. These peptides were double-stapled for improved helical content and proteolytic stability [306].

#### 4.2 Lactamization

Lactamization-based peptide stapling also calls for selective protecting and deprotecting groups for the amino and carboxyl groups [307]. Li *et al.* [308,309] developed a strategy for helix nucleation using an N-terminal cross-linked aspartic acid *via* facile macro lactamization in high yield and purity (Figure 24f). The group also designed a strategy to stabilize the peptide in the N-terminal sulfonium salt center [310] and developed peptides to degrade ER $\alpha$  [311,312]. Wan *et al.* [313] have reported reversible peptide stapling, which involves macrocyclization between two amino groups and decyclization *via* dual 1,4-elimination.

Wang *et al.* [314] reported a peptide macrocyclization and stapling strategy based on a fluorine thiol displacement reaction (Figure 24g). This peptide stapling strategy was initiated from benzyl thiol and an  $\alpha$ -fluoroacetamide and led to lactamized peptides, the cellular uptake of which was higher than peptides stapled using all-hydrocarbon methods.

#### 4.3 Thiol-ene and thiol-yne hydrothiolation

Cysteine is well suited to biocompatible cross-linking reactions due to its nucleophilic sulfydryl group. In 2015, Wang and Chou [315] reported a peptide stapling and macrocyclization methodology using thiol-ene reactions between two cysteine residues and a diene (Figure 25a).

In 2016, Li *et al.* [316] synthesized peptides with a chiral center in the stapling bridge using the thiol-ene reaction. The cell permeability, serum stability, and binding affinity toward ER- $\alpha$  of the products were found to depend on the stereo-chemistry of this chiral center (Figure 25b), the introduction of which increased the rigidity of the peptide and stabilized it to an  $\alpha$ -helix [317].

Li *et al.* [318] also developed a UV irradiation-based thiolyne method for stabilizing peptides in an  $\alpha$ -helical conformation. An alkyne group introduced at an appropriate site in the form of an unnatural amino acid underwent the thiolyne reaction with cysteine at the *i*, *i*+4 site when exposed to 365 nm UV irradiation (Figure 25c). This strategy could stabilize the peptide into a regular  $\alpha$ -helical conformation at



Figure 24 (a–e) Ring-closing metathesis (RCM) mediated peptide stapling of olefinic-terminated residues. (f) *i*, *i*+3 TD stapling strategy. (g) Fluorine thiol displacement reactions (FTDRs).



Figure 25 (a–c) Thiol-ene and thiol-yne hydrothiolation peptide stapling. (d–h) Thiol/Nitrogen-arylation/alkylation *via* nucleophilic substitution ( $S_N$ ). (i) Click-based azide-alkyne cycloaddition (color online).

different temperatures and pH, and the reaction proceeded cleanly and was complete within about 10 min. The thioether cross-linker increased the serum stability and cell penetration of the stabilized peptide, as demonstrated by serum stability assay and confocal microscopy.

# 4.4 Thiol/nitrogen-arylation/alkylation *via* nucleophilic substitution $(S_N)$

Thioether staples can be formed by reacting bis-alkylators with paired Cys side chains at the *i*, *i*+4 position [248]. Alternatively, thiol-arylation can be applied to construct thioether staples of unprotected peptides bearing Cys residues using the perfluoroaromatic staples (Figure 25d) [259,260]. Zhang *et al.* [319,320] reported the peptide stapling of amphiphilic anti-microbial peptides *via* the *N*-alkylation reaction of two tethered  $\varepsilon$ -amino groups of a Lys residue (Figure 25e) [261]. *N*-arylation stapling reactions between decafluoro-diphenylsulfone (DFS) and a dichlorotriazine-based aromatic electrophile (DCT) with Lys-Lys pairs at the unprotected peptides were investigated, and *i*, *i*+7 stapled peptides successfully obtained (Figure 25f) [262].

Lu *et al.* [321] developed a peptide stapling strategy based on dithiocarbamate chemistry, linking the side chains of Lys and Cys paired residues at the *i*, *i*+4 position of unprotected peptides in solution (Figure 25g). Treatment of the Cyscontaining peptide with 2,5-dibromohexadiamide afforded a DHA moiety, which undergoes a three-component reaction with the amino group of Lys residue and exogenous CS<sub>2</sub> to yield a stapled peptide. Chen *et al.* [322] revealed that OPA readily condensed with two alkyl amino side chains of the lysine residues to form a class of underexplored isoindolin-1imine stapled peptides under mild aqueous conditions (Figure 25h).

Thiol/nitrogen-arylation/alkylation reactions biocompatible with phage-display systems have also been successfully developed and shown to facilitate the convenient selection of functional peptides derived from the phage-produced random peptide libraries. One early example was reported by Heinis et al. [323], who established bicyclic peptide libraries using a phage display system. Recently, Wu et al. [324] developed a bioorthogonal strategy relying on the condensation of 2-((alkylthio)(aryl)methylene)malononitrile with N-terminal cysteine for the site-specific peptide cyclization on the surface of phages, which has been effectively employed to select protein binders. Gao et al. [325] reported a cysteine-directed proximity-driven amine-selective cyclization strategy to construct bicyclic peptide libraries. In addition, Derda et al. [326] introduced a strategy involving the cyclization of peptides with two cysteine residues on the phage surface with 1,5-dichloropentane-2,4-dione for the late-stage modifications of unnatural fragments, which increased the diversity of phage-display libraries.

#### 4.5 Click-based azide-alkyne cycloaddition

Spring *et al.* [327] developed an *i*, *i*+7 double-click-based peptide stapling technique and used it to synthesize peptide inhibitors of the p53-MDM2 interaction. The "click" reaction could trigger either one-component or two-component peptide stapling, with one-component initiated from a combination of both  $\omega$ -azido- and  $\omega$ -yl- $\alpha$ -amino acids, and two-component stapling using two repeated  $\omega$ -azido- or  $\omega$ -yl- $\alpha$ -amino acids (Figure 25i) [328–331].

#### 4.6 Metal-catalyzed C-H activation

Transition metals have been used to staple peptides by catalyzing an intramolecular C–H activation [253,332]. The first example of this reaction was published by Lavilla *et al.* [333] in 2015 (Figure 13). Albericio, Wang and others [334–343] developed Pd-catalyzed late-stage peptide macrocyclization methods through N-terminal of amino acid  $\beta$ -C(sp<sup>3</sup>)–H arylation, aryl-aryl crosslinking *via* arylation of C(sp<sup>2</sup>)–H, aryl-alkene crosslinking, *etc.* (Figure 26).

External groups, such as 8-aminoquinoline, pyrimidine, pyridine, picolinamide and *N*-P'Bu<sub>2</sub>, have been used to direct the late-stage modification and macrocyclization of peptides in C–H activation reactions (Figure 27) [344–361]. C–C crosslinked peptide macrocycles, which exhibit diverse structural and functional properties, have been successfully synthesized by these methods. For example, Chen *et al.* [349] reported the synthesis of a highly constrained peptide macrocycle *via* Pd-catalyzed C–H activation. Other groups have reported C–C crosslinked cyclic peptides that are cytotoxic and capable of self-assembly and those that are cytotoxic [339].

In 2017, Albericio *et al.* [283] applied this technique to staple peptides by the C–H activation of a terminal alanine residue followed by cross-coupling with an iodo-phenylalanine derivative. Zheng *et al.* [362] constructed a new kind of stapled peptide using late-stage peptide substitution-cyclization *via* maleimidation on C(7)–H Trp. Moreover, tryptophan-substituted maleimide served as an effective click functional group capable of rapidly reacting with sulfhydryl groups [363].

# 5 Biological applications of chemical protein synthesis

#### 5.1 Semi-synthetic methods and applications of sitespecifically phosphorylated proteins

Protein phosphorylation occurs in almost every process of the cell life cycle and regulates the function of more than 1/3



Figure 26 Backbone-directed C-H activation for peptide macrocyclization (color online).



Figure 27 AQ-directed C-H activation for peptide macrocyclization (color online).

of cellular proteins [364–367]. Abnormal phosphorylation, notably of protein kinases, can lead to disease [368–371]. Despite its extensive study, however, many regulatory mechanisms that include phosphorylation, particularly those that work in cooperation with other post-translational modifications, are still unclear.

 $\alpha$ -Synuclein [372] is an important phosphorylated target due to its role in the pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease (Figure 28), and several in vitro chemical synthetic strategies have been developed to generate synuclein phosphorylated at specific positions [373,374]. In general, these strategies split the sequence into multiple fragments, with the peptides containing the phosphorylated position synthesized by solidphase peptide synthesis (SPPS), and the rest of the native sequence generated through expression in E. coli. The ligation between the two protein/peptide segments requires one coupling partner to have a (mutated) cysteine at the N terminal, and the other to be a thioester protein/peptide. The synthesized thioester peptide can be generated using the Nacylurea [375] or hydrazide methods [55,57]. The expressed thioester protein is generated via protein splicing, a naturally occurring thiolysis reaction in which an intein fragment is excised from the sequence [376].

The following procedure for semi-synthesizing pSer129  $\alpha$ -synuclein comprises three main stages. Throughout the dif-

ferent stages, the S-N acyl transfer reaction is crucial for the removal of temporally required fragments from the sequence by producing a thioester or a native amide bond, as specific requirements dictate. In the first stage, recombinant protein (sequence 1–106) bearing a purification tag and intein fragment is expressed. The purification tag is subsequently removed *via* protein splicing, resulting in a recombinant thioester protein. Meanwhile, the phosphorylated peptide (sequence A107C-140, containing pS129) is synthesized using standard Fmoc SPPS. Native chemical ligation between the thioester protein and the synthesized peptide led to a ligated product, from which the sulfhydryl group on Cys107 was removed to get the Ala107 needed for the native  $\alpha$ -synuclein sequence, and hence a chemically well-defined homogeneous  $\alpha$ -Syn with PTMs.

Ras is a family of phosphorylated proteins associated with more than 20% of cancers [378], the activities of which are significantly impacted by phosphorylation and lipidation modifications, which affect their membrane and/or chaperone binding ability. Studying the physiological function of PTMs of Ras can guide the development of targeted anticancer drugs against Ras. In 2017, Chen's group [379] successfully synthesized a fully functional, phosphorylated, farnesylated, and methylated K-Ras4B protein through chemical synthesis and protein ligation (Figure 29). Methyl



**Figure 28** Schematic depiction of the pathological transmission of  $\alpha$ -synuclein [377]. The pS129 fibril, wild-type fibril and monomer of  $\alpha$ -synuclein exhibit different affinities on binding membrane receptors, such as LAG3 and APLP1. Among these, the pS129 fibril demonstrates the highest affinity, while the monomer exhibits the lowest affinity due to the structural instability at the C-terminus. Fibrils taken up by the cell are degraded, resulting in the generation of C-terminus-truncated seeds. These seeds are responsible for triggering the formation of intracellular  $\alpha$ -synuclein fibrils and subsequent exocytosis of fibrils, ultimately leading to the formation of Lewy body-like inclusions and neuronal dysfunction (color online).



Figure 29 Synthesis and application of phosphorylated and farnesylated proteins. (a) Synthesis of phosphorylated and farnesylated K-Ras4B Protein-OP-SF [379]. (b) Membrane binding of K-Ras4B simultaneously bearing phosphate, farnesyl, and methyl modifications [379]. (c) Proposed multivalent binding models between Rnd3 with phosphorylation and farnesylation and 14-3-3 $\zeta$  [382] (color online).

peptides were synthesized beginning with Fmoc-Cys-OMe *via* standard SPPS, while phosphorylation was introduced using phosphorylated serine building blocks. Afterward, the crude peptide was removed from the resin using a TFA cocktail and an S-farnesyl modification installed by direct reaction trans,trans-farnesyl bromide. After purification, the peptide was ligated with expressed protein to obtain the fully modified protein. Using this semi-synthesized protein, Chen *et al.* [380] found that Ser181 phosphorylation weakened the

interaction between K-Ras4B and the plasma membrane but did not affect its binding to the chaperone protein PDEδ. Chen *et al.* [380] also designed and synthesized a K-Ras4B-targeting peptide inhibitor, memrasin, which weakens the activity of K-Ras4B selectively by directly inhibiting the interaction between K-Ras4B and plasma membrane.

Phosphorylation and adjacent farnesylation of protein Rnd3 are known to enhance its binding to  $14-3-3\zeta$  [381], but the impact of polyphosphorylation on multivalent interac-

tions and the cooperative mechanism between phosphorvlation and farnesylation remains to be elucidated. Chen et al. [382] used SPPS followed by late-stage biorthogonal modification of the C-terminal domain of Rnd3 bearing various phosphorylation and lipidation modifications, which were used to elucidate the influence of multiply charged phosphates and hydrophobic lipids on the multivalent binding thermodynamics and kinetics between Rnd3 protein and its chaperon 14-3-3ζ. Remote multi-phosphate modifications mediate this multivalent protein-protein interaction (PPI) through a gatekeeper-triggered additive mechanism, whereas adjacent phosphate and farnesyl modifications cooperatively contribute to the PPI via an induced fit mechanism. This study investigated the thermodynamic and kinetic processes of the interaction between Rnd3 and 14-3-3<sup>2</sup> and clarified the impact of phosphorylation and farnesylation on the binding mechanism. This study also establishes a useful new model to determine the effect and contribution of multiple synergetic modifications on the multivalent interactions [383,384].

Liu *et al.* [385] synthesized homogeneously phosphorylated and/or ubiquitinated H2AX proteins *via* expressed protein hydrazinolysis followed by DBA coupling. In contrast to methods used in cell biology and genetics, the effects of each post-translational modification of histone on the binding of 53BP1 with nucleosomes were quantitatively analyzed by chemical biology methods.

Scheffner *et al.* [386] used genetic codon expansion technology to obtain phosphorylated and non-hydrolyzable phosphorylated Ub and NEDD8. Ubiquitin is a well-known covalent modifier of proteins, and the diversity of ubiquitination is expanded by its phosphorylation [387,388]. However, there are many ubiquitin-like proteins (Ubls) whose phosphorylation effect remains unclear. This study elucidated the function of phosphorylated NEDD8, a Ubl. Parkin, a ubiquitin E3 ligase, can be allosterically activated by phosphorylated NEDD8 (pNEDD8) *via* protein interactomes differently to phosphorylated ubiquitin. Additionally, pNEDD8 preferentially interacts with Hsp70 family and significantly stimulates the activity of the Hsp70 ATPase.

Deshmukh *et al.* [389] utilized an *in vitro* kinase-catalyzed phosphorylation modification method to prepare tyrosine phosphorylation apoptosis-linked gene 2-interacting protein X (ALIX) for a study that demonstrated that PTM can regulate ALIX condensates such that tyrosine hyperphosphorylation leads to decondensation of the condensates, whereas dephosphorylation allows their reformation. These results suggest that the phase separation of PTM-mediated ALXI has an impact on cellular ACBs' biogenesis and stability and even governs abscission timing.

The reversibility and instability of natural phosphorylated proteins or peptides greatly complicate the study of abnormal phosphorylation *in vitro*. One approach is to develop phosphatase-stable, non-hydrolyzable phosphorylated protein or peptide mimics, for example, by inserting into proteins and peptides phosphorylated amino acid mimics. Chen *et al.* [390] synthesized an *N*-Fmoc protected CH<sub>2</sub>-pThr mimic suitable for use in peptide synthesis using a palladiumcatalyzed  $\gamma$ -methyl C–H activation reaction and the Appeland Michaelis-Becker reactions. A peptide containing a CH<sub>2</sub>-pThr mimic binds more strongly with 14-3-3 $\zeta$  than its phosphorylated counterpart and is, therefore, a powerful tool for biological research and further drug design in the cellular environment [391].

Chen *et al.* [392] also incorporated a phosphine ligand into proteins using P3BF, a borane-protected non-canonical amino acid capable of overcoming the sensitivity of phosphine to oxygen. Using this protein, they successfully established a novel one-pot deprotection and metal coordination strategy to allow for facile synthesis of palladium-bound protein phosphine under aerobic conditions and solved the first high-resolution structure of a protein containing a unique P–B bond. Genetic engineering methods are expected to be combined with this extraordinary phosphinemetal chemistry to enable the rational design of novel artificial enzymes or functional metalloproteins in the future.

# 5.2 Chemical glycoprotein synthesis and applications in exploring glycan functions

Glycosylation is another common posttranslational modification (PTM) in eukaryotes [393] and plays fundamental roles in protein quality control and stabilization and cellular adhesion, recognition, and signaling [363,394]. However, our understanding of glycan functions at the molecular level is lacking, in part due to the microheterogeneity of the appended carbohydrate motifs [395]. Chemical synthesis can help surmount these challenges by enabling the preparation of homogeneous glycoproteins, [396,397], usually by the ligation of glycosylated peptide segments. A glycoamino acid, usually bearing a monosaccharide, is incorporated to the designated site through SPPS [398] (Figure 30a), then elaborated to the desired glycan chain using enzymatic methods prior to its ligation into the final protein (Figure 30b, c). After reconstitution under suitable folding conditions, a series of proteins with varied glycan structures can be obtained (Figure 30d). Using this approach, Kajihara et al. [399] investigated the effect of an N83-triantennary sialylglycan in erythropoietin compared with the biantennarymodified counterpart (Figure 30e). Payne et al. [400] synthesized four differentially glycosylated variants of human interferon  $\gamma$  and evaluated their antiviral activities. Unverzagt et al. [401] prepared a small library of nine interleukin 6 glycoforms and assessed the protein's serum clearance rate in mice.

One recent illustrative example involves the exploration of



Figure 30 General strategies and recent examples of homogeneous glycoproteins prepared through chemical synthesis (color online).

N-glycosylation in interleukin-17A [220]. In a synthetic strategy that integrates SPPS, chemoenzymatic glycan modification and chemical ligation, three homogenously glycosylated IL-17A proteins were prepared. The mono- and di-saccharide-modified forms were derived from glycopeptide segments were prepared by submitting a glycosylated Asn building block to SPPS, while the undecasaccharidemodified form was prepared from the corresponding glycopeptide, in turn, derived from the monosaccharide-modified precursor. Through a comparative analysis of these three IL-17A glycoforms in a normal human dermal fibroblast (NHDF) assay, dose-dependent interleukin-6-inducing activities were observed in all instances. Notably, the sialyl undecasaccharide-modified IL-17A exhibits a considerably weaker stimulatory effect than its GlcNAc- or GlcNAc( $\beta_{1\rightarrow 4}$ ) GlcNAc-modified counterparts. Subsequent surface plasmon resonance (SPR) and hydrogen/deuterium exchange mass spectroscopic experiments further validate that the complex type *N*-glycan hinders the binding between IL-17A and its receptor IL-17RA, while the proteins with smaller-sized glycan display stronger binding affinities.

Another representative example is the synthesis and structure-activity relationship (SAR) exploration of glycosylated receptor binding domains (RBDs) derived from the SARS-CoV-2 spike protein [221,402–404]. Six distinct glycoforms of RBDs were generated, each incorporating homogeneous *N*-glycans at N331 and N343, complemented by an *O*-linked glycan at T323. The synthesis was achieved by employing the expressed protein ligation (EPL) strategy. Glycopeptide hydrazide segments corresponding to the RBD (319–360) and integrating the requisite *N/O*-glycans were chemically synthesized. Subsequent ligation with a recombinant *N*-cysteinyl segment, RBD II (361–537), followed by refolding, facilitated the production of the desired glycoproteins. The binding affinity of the synthetic RBDs with ACE2 was assessed through SPR experiments. Results indicate that all synthetic RBDs exhibit a comparable binding affinity to wt-RBD. Moreover, when evaluating the binding of the anti-SARS-CoV-2 RBD monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) CB6 and AS35, the glycosylation pattern appeared to have minimal impact. In contrast, the binding affinities of these RBDs to mAb S309 displayed a distinct SPR profile: the synthetic RBDs lacking core fucose in the N343 glycosylation had significantly reduced affinity (1,000–6,000 fold) compared with wt-RBD.

O-glycan functions can also be probed using chemically prepared samples. By far, the most studied intracellular glycosylation is O-GlcNAcylation, a monosaccharide that attaches to Ser/Thr [405]. Several O-glycoproteins have been synthesized, including  $\alpha$ -synuclein [406], heat shock proteins [407], and high mobility group box 1 [408], all of which were investigated for the roles of their O-GlcAcylations (Figure 30f). More recently, in SynGAP, a protein abundant in the postsynaptic density (PSD) of neurons, O-GlcNAcylation was found capable of regulating the liquid-liquid phase separation (LLPS) of SynGAP and PSD-95 [409]. Two homogeneously GlcNAcylated SynGAP CC-PBM domains (A1150-W1302) bearing definitive modifications at either S1159 or T1306 were synthesized by EPL. Compared with the non-O-GlcNAcylated and the S1159-O-GlcNAcylated SynGAP CC-PBM, which form sphere-shaped liquid droplets when mixed with PSD-95 PSG, the T1306-O-GlcNAcylated SynGAP CC-PBM could not induce liquid droplet formation. Further experiments confirmed that SynGAP T1306 O-GlcNAc could suppress LLPS of SynGAP/PSD-95 in a dominant-negative manner. Therefore, using synthetic glycoproteins, the ability of O-GlcNAcylation of SynGAP at T1306 to block its interaction with PSD-95 and, therefore, serve as a suppressor of LLPS of the SynGAP/PSD-95 complex was demonstrated.

Noticeably, atypical protein *O*-glycosylation could also be probed using chemical synthesis, such as the investigation by Li *et al.* [410a] on the lysine *O*-glycosylation of adiponectin collagenous domains. Moreover, in the neuronal proteinderived peptide amyloid  $\beta$  (A $\beta$ ), a Tyr-*O*-glycosylation was found to be capable of modulating A $\beta$  aggregation into fibrils. To understand the mechanistic role of this unusual *O*-glycosylation in the aggregation process, three homogeneously modified isoforms of A $\beta$  (1–42) bearing Tyr10 *O*-GalNAc, Gal $\beta$ 1-3GalNAc, and sialyl Gal $\beta$ 1-3GalNAc modifications were chemically synthesized and their fibrilforming abilities compared [410b]. It was discovered that the *O*-glycans significantly affected the aggregation rate of A $\beta$ 42, with larger *O*-glycans, slowing fibril formation. The homogeneous glycopeptides also enabled the 3D structures of the A $\beta$  fibrils to be determined. Specifically, cryo-electron microscopy (cryo-EM) structure of fibrils derived from Gal $\beta$ 1-3GalNAc-modified A $\beta$ 42 indicates that this *O*-glycosylation redirects A $\beta$  peptide to form a new fibril polymorphic structure that is less stable. Results from various biochemical assays further demonstrated that this Gal $\beta$ 1-3GalNAc modified fibril was more vulnerable to an A $\beta$ -degrading enzyme, insulin-degrading enzyme (IDE).

# 5.3 Chemical synthesis and biological application of mirror-image proteins

Chemical protein synthesis is the only way to prepare mirrorimage proteins, which are composed entirely of D-amino acids instead of the canonical L-amino acids and cannot be produced by recombinant protein expression. The linear sequence of the mirror-image protein is usually assembled through native chemical ligation of multiple peptide fragments and then folded *in vitro* to form the biologically active mirror-image protein. L-proteins composed of L-amino acids are easily degraded by naturally occurring proteases. In contrast, mirror-image proteins are difficult to recognize and degrade by natural proteases. This unique biochemical property makes mirror-image proteins a useful biological tool with applications in drug discovery, protein crystallography, and the development of mirror-image biochemical systems [411,412].

The original studies on mirror-image proteins began with Kent et al. who pioneered the chemical synthesis of mirrorimage enzymes to develop and explore the biochemical systems based on biomolecules of opposite chirality. As early as 1992, Kent et al. [413] accomplished the first synthesis of a biologically active mirror-image enzyme (D-HIV-1 protease), and this research opened the studies on mirror-image biological systems. The linear sequence of D-HIV-1 protease consisting of 99 amino acid residues was directly assembled by Boc SPPS and then folded in vitro to generate the bioactive D-HIV-1 protease. Kent et al. used this mirror-image protease to show that mirror-image enzyme can only cleave D-peptide ligands, but not the enantiomeric L-peptide ligands, laying the principles for mirror-image biology that subsequent studies have amply demonstrated in various examples. For instance, in 2016 using the method of peptide hydrazide ligation, Liu and Zhu [9] synthesized a mirror-image of African swine fever virus polymer X (ASFV pol X) composed of 174 amino acid residues. D-ASFV pol X was assembled by a three-segment peptide hydrazide ligation strategy in a total separation yield of 1.8%, in which the key peptide thioesters were generated by nitrite oxidation of peptide hydrazides. D-ASFV pol X used L-DNA as a template for mirror genetic replication and transcription, orthogonal to the natural L-ASFV pol X. D-ASFV pol X lacks heat resistance and thus cannot be used

for high-temperature PCR. To address this shortcoming, Klussmann *et al.* [414] prepared D-Dpo4-3C composed of 352 residues by a four-segment peptide hydrazide ligation strategy with a total separation yield of 0.07%. Note that D-Dpo4-3C can be used for standard PCR and has been successfully used to construct a mirror-image gene of the protein Sso7d [415]. Furthermore, Zhu *et al.* recently successfully synthesized high-fidelity mirror-image Pfu DNA polymerase [24a] and T7 RNA polymerase [24b] using the technology of peptide hydrazide ligation and split-protein assembly. In addition, Jiang *et al.* [416] prepared a mirrorimage PET hydrolase through five-segment peptide hydrazide ligation, which could effectively degrade plastics such as PET, polybutylene terephthalate, and polybutylene succinate.

Another use for mirror-image proteins is mirror-image screening to discover D-peptide ligands as drug candidates. L-peptides composed of L-amino acids are easily degraded by proteases *in vivo*, have poor plasma stability, are usually unsuitable for oral administration, and can easily activate the human immune system, leading to an immune response. In contrast, D-peptides or proteins are barely recognized by proteases *in vivo*, have high plasma stability, and do not elicit an immune response. To accelerate the discovery of D-peptide ligands, Kim *et al.* [417] proposed a mirror-image phage display system using chemically prepared D-Src-SH3, the mirror image of the Src kinase domain SH3, which they used to discover a D-cyclic peptide ligand capable of binding Src-SH3 with a  $K_D$  value of 63  $\mu$ M.

Such early mirror-image phage display studies were generally restricted to small proteins due to the difficulties of accessing large D-proteins. More recently, however, the emergence of native chemical ligation has greatly expanded the technique. In 2012, Kent *et al.* [418] prepared D-VEGF *via* a three-segment native chemical ligation and oxidative folding, which they then used to discover a D-peptide ligand, RFX001, capable of binding L-VEGF with a  $K_D$  value of 85 nM. Similarly, Liu and Gao prepared <sup>D</sup>IgV<sup>PD-L1</sup> consisting of 124 residues [185] and <sup>D</sup>IgV<sup>TIGIT</sup> consisting of 111 residues [184] by a four-segment peptide hydrazide strategy. Through mirror-image phage display, they found a <sup>D</sup>PPA-1 with a  $K_D$ value of 0.51  $\mu$ M to hPD-L1 and <sup>D</sup>TBP-1 with a  $K_D$  value of 2.79  $\mu$ M to hTIGIT. Finally, a mirror-image protein-based information barcoding and storage technology wherein D-amino acids are used to encode information into mirrorimage proteins that are chemically synthesized has also been developed [419].

#### 5.4 Development and application of cell-permeable ubiquitin (Ub) probes for the analysis of Ub-related enzyme activity in live cells

Ubiquitination is a highly conserved post-translational

modification in which the 76-amino-acid protein ubiquitin (Ub) is covalently attached to the lysine side-chain amino group of the substrate protein by E1-E2-E3 enzymes (Figure 31a) [420,421]. Deubiquitinating enzymes (DUBs) reverse this process by removing Ub or polyUb chains from substrate proteins, and regulating various biological processes [422-424]. DUB and E1-E2-E3 enzymes regulate almost all cellular processes in eukaryotes, and dysregulation of their activity can lead to various diseases. They are potential targets for drug development, especially in autoimmune disorders and cancer. Ub-based chemical probes have been developed to monitor DUB and E1-E2-E3 activity, most of which comprise a Ub conjugate module [425], reporting group and warhead. The Ub conjugate module of the probe is recognized by the enzymes, the warhead covalently captures the active cystine, and the reporter group is for the identification of substrate [426-429]. These probes, which can be constructed in a chemically flexible and atomically tailored manner, have been widely used in in vitro settings, but their application requires lysis of cells, which typically leads to dilution of the cytoplasmic and nuclear proteins, leading to potential dissociation of protein complexes necessary for Ub-related enzymatic activity [430–435]. To address this problem, the most modern probes use protein cell delivery vehicles such as cell-penetrating peptide (CPP) and phaseseparating peptide to analyze Ub-related enzymes in live cells (Figure 31b, c) [436-446].

Zhuang *et al.* [447] developed the first membrane-penetrating Ub probes by coupling a CPP containing TAT sequence, a widely used cationic transmembrane peptide derived from the trans activator of transcription protein of human immunodeficiency virus, or cyclic polyarginine (cR10), an engineered cell-penetrating peptide with cyclic polyarginine structure, to the N-terminal of Ub-propargylamide (Ub-PA) or Ub-vinyl methyl ester (Ub-VME) probes. The cR10-modified probe exhibited enhanced intracellular delivery efficiency. Subsequently, the authors showed, using chemical proteomics techniques, that the cR10 probe captured nearly three times as much DUB in live cells as in lysates.

To further analyze the activity of Ub-related enzymes in specific cellular processes, probes capable of penetrating live cells and being activated on-demand have been developed. Brik *et al.* [448] reported a Thz-protected Ubv2.3-aldehyde probe incapable of labeling DUBs *in vitro* until Pd-mediated cleavage of Thz. The authors found that the activated Ubv2.3 probe inhibited the enzymatic activity of USP2a, promoting the degradation of USP2a's substrate MDM2. Zhuang *et al.* [449] developed another class of caged Ub probes that could be activated by UV irradiation. A tetrazole-derived warhead and cR10 were installed onto the C and N termini of Ub, respectively. Upon activation by 365 nm UV light, the inert tetrazole group was converted to nitrilimine intermediate,



Figure 31 (a) Ub catalysis system, actions of E1, E2, E3 and DUB. (b) The main components of cell-permeable Ub probes. (c) Application of cell-permeable Ub probes. 1 and 2 are cell-permeable Ub probes, 3-6 are on-demand activation Ub probes (color online).

which then captured the active cysteine of DUBs. Compared with no UV treatment, 15 DUBs were significantly enriched in live cells after activation. The authors also used this probe to study DUB activity in different phases of the cell cycle.

The above on-demand activation probes enable the timeresolved monitoring of DUB activity through masking activity of the warhead, but more widely used probes such as Ub-PA and diUb-Dha are difficult to temporarily mask using this strategy. To solve the problem, Li *et al.* [450] temporarily blocked the activity of the probe by replacing the glycine at position 75 of Ub with sterically bulky 2-nitrobenzylglycine (Nbg) to impede the entry of Ub into the active pocket of DUBs. A cell-permeable photocaged Ub-PA synthesized based on this backbone modification strategy capable of labeling DUBs *in vitro* only after activation by 365 nm UV light was used in conjunction with chemical proteomics techniques to analyze fluctuations in DUB activity in live cells under oxidative stress. DUB activity was found to be reversibly deactivated under these conditions. To further demonstrate the versatility of the strategy, the authors synthesized a photocaged K48/63 diUb-Dha probe and achieved Ub chain-specific DUBs labeling in live cells. Finally, Li *et al.* [451] also prepared cell-permeable photocaged SUMO2-PA probes to monitor the activity of Sentrinspecific proteases in real time.

In contrast to deubiquitination, ubiquitination involves several enzymes and therefore, the temporary masking of newly occurring ubiquitination events in living cells is difficult. Li *et al.* [452] prepared cell-permeable photocaged Ub to screen newly occurred ubiquitination events using a backbone modification strategy. The authors loaded a 2-nitrobenzyl group on the amide backbone of the Ub C-terminus 75 or 76 glycine by chemical synthesis, such that the Ub variant could be loaded onto substrates by E1-E2-E3 only after light activation. Fluorescence imaging and immunoblotting showed that the cell-permeable photocaged Ub could be activated in live cells. The authors then used the probe to investigate levels of newly ubiquitinated substrates in cells under oxidative stress; 264 proteins, mainly those involved in RNA splicing, RNA/protein translocation, and protein translation, were found to be significantly enriched. These studies show that the backbone modification strategy can be used to synthesize probes capable of the time-resolved profiling of DUBs and ubiquitinated substrates in different cellular states.

# 5.5 Development of adjuvant-protein conjugate as a potent protein-based vaccine

Protein-based conjugates have witnessed broad applications in biomedical research and pharmaceutical developments, exemplified by innovations like antibody-drug conjugates and various lysosome-targeting protein degraders [453,454], extensively reviewed elsewhere [455,456]. In this review, constrained by length considerations, our discussion is specifically centered on protein-based vaccines.

Vaccines incorporating protein subunits as antigens have attracted attention due to their favorable safety profiles and the relative ease with which they can be produced, stored and transported [457]. However, the weak immunogenicity of protein antigens is challenging and can necessitate the use of an adjuvant to enhance the immune response (Figure 32a) [458–460]. Adjuvants used in protein vaccines include aluminum-containing adjuvants [461], toll-like receptor (TLRs) agonists [462], stimulator of interferon genes (STING) agonists [463], and invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cell agonists [464]. These adjuvants act as "danger signals" that can effectively activate the innate immune system and greatly enhance the immunogenicity of antigen proteins [465,466]. Nevertheless, the co-administration of adjuvants and proteins as a physical mixture might cause adjuvant dispersion from the injection site.

The covalent conjugation of adjuvants and antigens is a highly promising strategy for developing vaccines that effectively promote targeted immune responses against specific antigens without additional safety concerns [467,468]. Advantages associated with such conjugate vaccines include chemical controllability, reproducibility, uniform composition, and the co-delivery of antigen and immunostimulant to the same antigen-presenting cell (APCs), effectively activating APC-mediated antigen presentation [442]. Li et al. [469] prepared a construct with covalently conjugated iNKT cell agonist aGalCer and MUC1 antigen, demonstrating a significantly enhanced immunogenicity of the vaccine. Zhao et al. [470] coupled the TLR2/6 agonist fibroblast stimulating lipopeptide 1 (FSL-1) to the antigen, inducing a robust antigen-specific immune response. This strategy is particularly effective for amphiphilic or hydrophobic adjuvants, such as the iNKT cell agonist  $\alpha$ GalCer [444]. The amphiphilic structure of the adjuvant-antigen conjugate can effectively promote the self-assembly of antigen and adjuvant, improve the transmembrane capacity of adjuvant, and enhance antigen uptake by APCs [442,443]. For hydrophilic adjuvants that need to function intracellularly, such as the STING agonist cycllic di-GMP [471], the high water solubility of the resulting adjuvant-antigen conjugates hinders their transmembrane transport and functionalization.

Three strategies to construct adjuvant-protein conjugates are in current use: (1) random coupling based on protein residues; (2) site-specific conjugation; and (3) conjugation based on glycans on glycoproteins. In the random coupling strategy (Figure 32b), covalent bonds are formed directly



Figure 32 Protein vaccine design and adjuvant-protein conjugating strategies. (a) Conventional protein vaccine with add-mixed adjuvant. (b) Random conjugation of adjuvant to the protein side chain, represented by lysine residue. (c) Site-specific conjugation of adjuvant to protein terminus and disulfide bond. (d) Glycan-based conjugation of adjuvant to sialic acid of glycoprotein (color online).

between the adjuvant and certain reactive amino acid side chains (such as lysine amino groups) of the protein [472]. For instance, Guo *et al.* [473] conjugated a TLR7 agonist to lysine residues on the SARS-CoV-2 Spike S1 protein *via* an *N*-hydroxysuccinimide ester strategy to give a vaccine that elicited robust humoral and cellular immune responses, and high-titer neutralizing antibodies against SARS-CoV-2 and its variants of concern (VOCs). This adjuvant-protein construction strategy has also been applied to carrier proteins to enhance the immunogenicity of haptens [474,475].

The site-specific conjugation strategy can address the deficiencies due to random conjugation (Figure 32c). Moyle et al. [476,477] used the EPL strategy to attach three distinct TLR2 ligands onto recombinant protein antigens via enzymes, leading to a potent antigen-specific immune response. Payne et al. [478] covalently coupled immune adjuvants to the terminus of a synthetic peptide, thereby eliciting a potent immune response [188]. Utilizing a pyridoxal 5'-phosphate mediated transamination reaction to efficiently introduce built-in adjuvant into specific sites [479], Guo et al. conjugated TLR1/2 agonist Pam3CSK4 [480], TLR4 agonist GAP112 [481], and iNKT cell agonist αGal-Cer [482] to the N-terminus of the SARS-CoV-2 spike RBD protein, respectively. In addition, Boons et al. [483] developed an approach for the site-selective derivatization of the protein based on the selective reduction of a disulfide bridge of protein followed by a reaction with functionalized dibromopyridazinediones to form adjuvant-protein conjugate.

Conjugating the adjuvant to the protein *via* its glycan moieties is another method (Figure 32d). Guo *et al.* [484] reported a vaccine platform that involves the covalent linkage of adjuvants to sialic acid residues on the glycan chains of glycoproteins. The aldehyde structures generated by periodate oxidation of the *N*-glycans on the receptor-binding domain (RBD) could enhance antigen uptake by antigenpresenting cells (APCs) *via* scavenger receptors [485]. Furthermore, Boons *et al.* [486] developed a conjugation method to covalently link TLR7/8 agonists to *N*-glycans located on viral glycoproteins.

#### 5.6 Applications of synthetic ubiquitin-modified nucleosomes

Chromatin is the complex of DNA and protein responsible for integrating genetic information and maintaining genome stability in eukaryotes [487–489]. The primary protein components of chromatin are four types of histones (H2A, H2B, H3, and H4) and the linker histone (H1), which undergo dynamic decoration with a multitude of post-translational modifications, such as acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation, and ubiquitylation. Notably, ubiquitylation stands out as a particularly intriguing PTM due to its larger size and increased complexity compared with the other modifications. Histone ubiquitination modification can serve as a signal integration platform, mediating different downstream biochemical events by recruiting different effector proteins [490–492]. For example, K13 or K15 ubiquitination of histone H2A, namely H2AK13/15Ub, can recruit BRCA1/BARD1 and 53BP1 in response to DNA doublestrand damage repair, initiate the DNA repair process and maintain genome stability [493,494]; H2AK119Ub can recruit the polycomb repressive complex PRC2 to mediate transcription repression and gene silencing processes [495,496]; H2AK125/127/129Ub can recruit the chromatin remodeling enzyme SMARCAD1 to promote DNA damage repair by homologous recombination [497]; H2BK120Ub can recruit the methyltransferase COMPASS complex and Dot1L and activate its effects on methylation of H3K4 and H3K79, thereby activating transcription [498,499]. One of the main difficulties in studying post-translationally modified nucleosomes is the acquisition of pure samples having a precise structure [500–502]. Traditional protein expression technology is poorly suited to the synthesis of site-specific modified proteins, and chemoenzymatic methods are often limited by difficulties in reassembling enzyme complexes [503-505].

A hallmark of epigenetic modifications, H2B monoubiquitylation (H2Bub; modified on K123 in yeast or K120 in mammals), plays essential roles in regulating assorted nuclear processes, including gene transcriptional activation, higher-order chromatin organization, and the DNA damage response. Cellular levels of H2Bub are precisely and dynamically regulated and depend on a balance in the activities of ubiquitin (Ub) installation by Ub-modifying enzymes (Bre1-Rad6 [506] in yeast or RNF20/RNF40-hRAD6A [507] in humans), and its removal by deubiquitylating enzymes (Ubp8 and Ubp10 in yeast [508], and USP22 [509,510] in mammals). Morgan et al. [511] used a semi-synthetic strategy to obtain a Xenopus laevis nucleosome core particle (NCP) containing two copies of H2B with ubiquitin attached to K120 of H2B via a nonhydrolyzable dichloroacetone (DCA) linkage and study the catalytic mechanism of Spt-Ada-Gcn5 acetyltransferase (SAGA) deubiquitinating module containing Ubp8. The crystal complex structure of a nucleosome with H2BK120Ub bound by the SAGA revealed the mechanism by which it excises H2Bub by recognizing the H2A-H2B acidic patch, H2B C-terminal helix, and Ub in the nucleosome core particle (NCP).

Nonetheless, the elucidation of the structural mechanism for the site-specific ubiquitylation on H2B has long been hindered by the challenges associated with the capture of the transient and dynamic protein complexes formed during this unique ubiquitylation event. Deng *et al.* [512,513] developed a chemical trapping strategy integrating mechanism-inspired conjugation and split-intein splicing technology and successfully captured the transient cryo-EM structures of Bre1or RNF20/RNF40-mediated Ub transfer from Rad6 or hRAD6A to nucleosomal H2B. This work revealed a critical role of nucleosomal DNA in mediating E3 ligase recognition for H2Bub and established a framework for understanding the oncogenic mutations of human RNF20/RNF40 (Figure 33).

H2BK120 monoubiquitination (H2BK120ub1) is a prerequisite for the efficient methylation of H3K79 by the unique non-SET domain-containing histone methyltransferase DOT1L in vitro. The essential histone H3 lysine 79 methyltransferase Dot1L regulates transcription and genomic stability and is deregulated in leukemia, but the mechanism by which Dot1L is stimulated by H2BK120Ub is not understood. Chatterjee et al. [514] developed a synthetic route that directly attaches the Ub protein onto the H2B proteins with a disulfide linkage (H2BssUb, ss represents disulfide linkage). The expressed full-length Ub was modified with a C-terminal aminoethanethiol linker, which could join H2B with K120C mutation through a disulfide linkage. The same strategy was used to prepare the NCP with H2BK120Ub (UbNCP) and yield the cryo-EM structure of the DOT1L-UbNCP complex which revealed the crosstalk mechanism between H2BK120Ub H3K79 methylation [515,516]. Further replacing H3K79 with norleucine to trap DOT1L in the active state, Worden et al. [515] reported the cyro-EM structure of DOT1L revealed that DOT1L and H4 tail induce conformation change of H3 and make H3K79 accessible to DOT1L. Xue et al. [517] also used DCA to obtain a cryo-EM structure of H2BK120Ub and reported that H2BK120Ub promoted H3K4 methylation through complex formation with MLL proteins and their regulatory factors (WDR5, RBBP5, ASH2L and DPY30).

Histone PTMs like H2BK34Ub can also stimulate DOT1L. Chu *et al.* [518] developed two strategies to prepare the H2BK34Ub and independently obtained the rough cryo-EM structure of H2BK34Ub-NCP. Ai *et al.* [519] further optimized the synthesis strategy with lysyl auxiliary-mediated site-specific ubiquitination to prepare natural

H2BK34Ub and H2BK120Ub more efficiently. The authors reconstituted the DOT1L stimulation effect of both H2BK34Ub-NCP and H2BK120Ub-NCP. Further cryo-EM structure studies showed that H2BK34Ub-NCP induces the DOT1L orientation closer to the H3K79, which is similar to the mechanism of H2BK120Ub. An *in vitro* assay comparing H2BK34Ac-NCP, H2BK34Sumo-NCP and H2BK34-aeea-Ub-NCP (aeea, 2-(2-aminoethylamino)ethanol) showed the ubiquitin fold and linking mode are important for the DOT1L activation effect.

## 5.7 Revealing the mechanism of the modulation of membrane proteins using synthetic peptide ligands

Most naturally occurring peptides target the proteins located on the cell surface, including ion channels, transporters, and receptors. Venomous creatures deploy a wide array of toxic peptides active against a range of targets for prey capture or defense; most of the toxic peptides are disulfide-rich polypeptides composed of 10-80 amino acid residues that adopt highly ordered 3D structures and potently modulate the activity of specific classes of cell membrane targets. A variety of disulfide-rich peptide toxins with different structure scaffolds have been prepared by chemical synthesis and used to study the mechanism by which ion channels are modulated. Combined with technologies such as cryo-EM, a variety of channels complexed with peptide toxins have been determined (Figure 34). Sun et al. [520,521] determined the cryo-EM structure of human acid-sensing ion channel subtype 1a (ASIC1a) complexed with the synthetic snake toxin mambalgin-1, revealing the inhibited conformation of hA-SIC1a upon toxin binding [522]. Moreover, mabaligin-1 incorporated with 19F-labeled L-4-trifluoromethyl-phenylalanine (19F-tfmF) was synthesized and used for structural and physiological studies, revealing that mambalgin-1 preferentially binds ASIC1a in a closed state and inhibits the channel through a closed-state trapping mechanism, causing an analgesic effect. Additionally, µ-conotoxin KIIIA bound



Figure 33 Synthetic ubiquitinated nucleosomes enable the elucidation of mechanistic insights into nucleosome ubiquitination or deubiquitination. Sitespecific ubiquitination adding, reading, or removing processes on nucleosome play critical roles in epigenetic regulation. However, studying the molecular mechanisms of these processes is challenging because it is difficult to capture complexes of ubiquitinated nucleosomes having precise structures. Chemical protein synthesis strategies have resulted in precise structures of ubiquitinated histones, facilitating the generation of ubiquitin-conjugated nucleosome complexes and elucidation of the final complex structures (color online).



Figure 34 Representative structures of membrane proteins resolved using synthetic peptides as modulators or ligands. The sequences of peptides are indicated. The structures of peptide ligands are shown in magenta. (a) Disulfide bond rich peptides derived from venom and used to study the structure and function of ion channels: snake toxin mambalgin1 targeting human acid-sensing ion channel subtype 1a (hASIC1a) (PDB: 7CFT) [521]. Cone snail toxin KIIIA targeting voltage-gated sodium channel 1.2 (Nav1.2) (PDB: 6J8E) [523]. (b) Ribbon diagram representation of the cryo-EM structures of SST14 and octreotide bound to somatostatin receptor 2 (SSTR2) (PDB: 7XAT, 7XAU). (c) Cryo-EM structure of class C GPCR calcium-sensing receptor (CaSR) complexed with peptide drug etelcalcetide (PDB: 7M3J) (color online).

to voltage-gated sodium channel 1.2 (Nav1.2) [523], spider toxin ProTx-II bound to Nav1.7 [524], DkTx bound to transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily V member 1 (TRPV1) [525] have also been reported. Gao *et al.* [526] revealed the molecular basis for the specific pore blockage of ziconotide by solving the structure of the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA)-approved, venomderived painkiller bound to its target human Cav2.2 channel.

More than a hundred G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) activated by endogenous peptide ligands have been characterized in humans and are recognized as drug targets [527], and the structures of several peptide ligands bound to GPCRs have been solved. The endogenous cyclic peptide SST14 was reported to stimulate somatostatin receptors (SSTRs) for hormone release, cell growth arrest and cancer suppression. Bo *et al.* [528] determined the cryo-EM structures of human SSTR2 bound with SST14 and its short cyclic SST analogues (octreotide or lanreotide), revealing that interactions between  $\beta$ -turn residues in SST analogues and transmembrane SSTR2 residues in the ligand-binding pocket are crucial for receptor binding and functional stimulation of the two SST14-derived cyclic octapeptides.

Tachykinins are a family of neuropeptides distributed in the mammalian nervous system. The tachykinin peptides substance P (SP), neurokinin A (NKA) and neurokinin B (NKB) share a conserved C-terminal motif. NKA preferentially activates NK2R, while SP and NKB preferentially bind the tachykinin receptors NK1R and NK3R, respectively. Sun et al. [529,530] determined the cryo-EM structures of the NK3R bound to NKB, SP and senktide, as well as NK2R bound to NKA. Gao et al. [531] reported the structures of active-state calcium-sensing receptor (CaSR) in complex with clinically used peptide drug etelcalcetide, an octapeptide composed of D-amino acids, providing a detailed structural framework for CaSR activation and the rational design of therapeutics targeting this receptor. Representative structural studies of peptide ligands and GPCR also include neurotensin at the NTS1R [532]; synthetic endorphin-derivatives at the  $\mu$ -opioid receptors [533]; glucagon and glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1) analogues at the glucagon receptor [534,535] and GLP1R [536,537], respectively; parathyroid hormone at the PTH1R [538]; and thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH) and its analogue taltirelin at thyrotropin-releasing hormone receptor [539].

#### 6 Conclusions and perspectives

To summarize, synthetic organic chemistry enables access to proteins that are not attainable through biology. Chemical synthesis of proteins tests the limits of what can be rationally synthesized by modern chemistry and how we can develop biochemical systems that go beyond the biological limits. Using the methods developed over the past years, we can now chemically synthesize proteins containing up to 500 amino acids in single-chain protein molecules and even larger proteins containing over 1,000 amino acids in multicomponent protein complexes. The ability of chemical protein synthesis to engineer proteins with unprecedented precision and diversity sets the stage for researchers to unravel the mysteries of biology and design solutions for pressing challenges in medicine, biotechnology, and beyond. Although much progress has been made, an infinite number of massively complex proteins having many unknown functions remain to be explored, calling for even more innovative strategies. Moreover, while chemical protein synthesis plays a vital role in elucidating protein functions and interactions and has already aided in the unraveling of intricate cellular mechanisms, the extent to which synthetic proteins in vitro can represent their native forms in a live organism remains an open question-the answer to which may require a new perspective and even a new research paradigm, such as chemical protein synthesis in living cells. Finally, with the potential to create proteins that push the boundaries of natural diversity, chemical protein synthesis should play more significant roles in drug discovery and development, creating therapeutic proteins with tailored properties, enhancing efficacy, and minimizing side effects. Overall, the integration of chemically synthesized proteins into biomedical research will foster new frontiers in drug discovery, diagnostics, and therapeutic interventions, stimulate new discoveries and development from bioorganic chemistry and chemical biology, and demonstrate the importance, power, and value of synthetic chemistry in solving cutting-edge problems in molecular biology and biomedicine.

Acknowledgements This work was supported by the National Key R&D Program of China (2022YFC3401500) and the National Natural Science Foundation of China (22137005, 92253302, 22227810 to Lei Liu; 22177004, 92153301, 22321005 to Suwei Dong; 22277020 to Yiming Li; 22022703, 22177108, 22377118 to Ji-Shen Zheng; 92353302, 22177059 to Yongxiang Chen; 22177035 to Jun Guo; 22277029, 22077036 to Chunmao He; 22077078 to Honggang Hu; 92353302, 92053108 to Yanmei Li; 22277015 to Junfeng Zhao). We thank Ms. Qiya Zhang (Peking University) for the assistance in manuscript preparation.

Conflict of interest The authors declare no conflict of interest.

- 1 Kent SBH. Protein Sci, 2019, 28: 313–328
- 2 Kent SBH. Bioorg Med Chem, 2017, 25: 4926-4937

- 3 Saha A, Suga H, Brik A. Acc Chem Res, 2023, 56: 1953-1965
- 4 Dawson PE, Kent SBH. Annu Rev Biochem, 2000, 69: 923-960
- 5 Dawson PE. Israel J Chem, 2011, 51: 862–867
- 6 Pattabiraman VR, Bode JW. Nature, 2011, 480: 471-479
- 7 Muir TW. Annu Rev Biochem, 2003, 72: 249–289
- 8 Kulkarni SS, Sayers J, Premdjee B, Payne RJ. *Nat Rev Chem*, 2018, 2: 0122
- 9 Tan Y, Wu H, Wei T, Li X. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 20288– 20298
- 10 Harel O, Jbara M. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2023, 62: e202217716
- 11 Wang S, Thopate YA, Zhou Q, Wang P. Chin J Chem, 2019, 37: 1181–1193
- 12 Conibear AC, Watson EE, Payne RJ, Becker CFW. *Chem Soc Rev*, 2018, 47: 9046–9068
- 13 Brik A, Dawson P, Liu L, Eds. *Total Chemical Synthesis of Proteins*. *Volume 1: Methodology*. Weinheim: WILEY-VCH GmbH, 2021
- 14 Liu L, Ed. Protein Ligation and Total Synthesis I & II. Cham: Springer, 2015
- 15 Liu L. Israel J Chem, 2019, 59: 64-70
- 16 Zhang B, Li Y, Shi W, Wang T, Zhang F, Liu L. Chem Res Chin Univ, 2020, 36: 733–747
- 17 Agouridas V, Ollivier N, Vicogne J, Diemer V, Melnyk O. Acc Chem Res, 2022, 55: 2685–2697
- 18 Kent SBH. Curr Opin Chem Biol, 2018, 46: 1-9
- 19 Wang Z, Xu W, Liu L, Zhu TF. Nat Chem, 2016, 8: 698–704
- 20 Harrison K, Mackay AS, Kambanis L, Maxwell JWC, Payne RJ. Nat Rev Chem, 2023, 7: 383–404
- 21 Huang Y, Liu L. *Sci China Chem*, 2015, 58: 1779–1781
- 22 Li Z, Zhang B, Zuo C, Liu L. Chin J Org Chem, 2018, 38: 2412–2419
- 23 Chen J, Chen M, Zhu TF. Nat Biotechnol, 2022, 40: 1601–1609
- 24 Xu Y, Zhu TF. *Science*, 2022, 378: 405–412
- 25 Yan B, Ye L, Xu W, Liu L. Bioorg Med Chem, 2017, 25: 4953-4965
- 26 Lander AJ, Jin Y, Luk LYP. ChemBioChem, 2023, 24: e202200537
- 27 Agouridas V, El Mahdi O, Melnyk O. J Med Chem, 2020, 63: 15140–15152
- 28 Du YC, Chang YS, Lu ZX, Tsou CL. Sci Sin, 1961, 10: 84-104
- 29 Kung YT, Du YC, Huang WT, Chen CC, Ke LT. Sci Sin, 1965, 14: 1710–1716
- 30 Zhang YS. Sci China Life Sci, 2010, 53: 16–18
- 31 Merrifield RB. J Am Chem Soc, 1963, 85: 2149-2154
- 32 Khosla MC, Smeby RR, Merlin Bumpus F. Science, 1967, 156: 253– 254
- 33 Carpino LA, Han GY. J Am Chem Soc, 1970, 92: 5748-5749
- 34 Albericio F, El-Faham A. Org Process Res Dev, 2018, 22: 760-772
- 35 El-Faham A, Albericio F. Chem Rev, 2011, 111: 6557–6602
- 36 Isidro-Llobet A, Álvarez M, Albericio F. Chem Rev, 2009, 109: 2455–2504
- 37 Li Y, Li J, Bao G, Yu C, Liu Y, He Z, Wang P, Ma W, Xie J, Sun W, Wang R. Org Lett, 2022, 24: 1169–1174
- 38 Zhou Y, Li H, Huang Y, Li J, Deng G, Chen G, Xi Z, Zhou C. Nat Commun, 2023, 14: 5324
- 39 Hu L, Xu S, Zhao Z, Yang Y, Peng Z, Yang M, Wang C, Zhao J. J Am Chem Soc, 2016, 138: 13135–13138
- 40 Wang Z, Wang X, Wang P, Zhao J. J Am Chem Soc, 2021, 143: 10374–10381
- 41 Liu T, Zhang X, Peng Z, Zhao J. Green Chem, 2021, 23: 9916–9921
- 42 Xu S, Jiang D, Peng Z, Hu L, Liu T, Zhao L, Zhao J. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2022, 61: e202212247
- 43 Yang M, Wang X, Zhao J. ACS Catal, 2020, 10: 5230-5235
- 44 Wang X, Zhao Y, Yang J, Li Y, Luo Y, Xu M, Zhao J. J Org Chem, 2021, 86: 18265–18277
- 45 Yang J, Wang C, Xu S, Zhao J. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2019, 58: 1382– 1386
- 46 Yang J, Wang C, Yao C, Chen C, Hu Y, He G, Zhao J. J Org Chem, 2020, 85: 1484–1494
- 47 Bertucci MA, Smith KJ. Peptide Sci, 2020, 112: e24211

- 48 Collins JM, Porter KA, Singh SK, Vanier GS. Org Lett, 2014, 16: 940–943
- 49 Hartrampf N, Saebi A, Poskus M, Gates ZP, Callahan AJ, Cowfer AE, Hanna S, Antilla S, Schissel CK, Quartararo AJ, Ye X, Mijalis AJ, Simon MD, Loas A, Liu S, Jessen C, Nielsen TE, Pentelute BL. *Science*, 2020, 368: 980–987
- 50 Callahan AJ, Gandhesiri S, Travaline TL, Salazar LL, Hanna S, Lee YC, Li K, Tokareva OS, Swiecicki JM, Loas A, Verdine GL, McGee JH, Pentelute BL. *ChemRxiv*, 2023, doi: 10.26434/chemrxiv-2023-x86xp
- 51 Paradís-Bas M, Tulla-Puche J, Albericio F. Chem Soc Rev, 2016, 45: 631–654
- 52 Wöhr T, Wahl F, Nefzi A, Rohwedder B, Sato T, Sun X, Mutter M. J Am Chem Soc, 1996, 118: 9218–9227
- 53 Johnson T, Quibell M, Owen D, Sheppard RC. J Chem Soc Chem Commun, 1993, 369–372
- 54 Sohma Y, Sasaki M, Hayashi Y, Kimura T, Kiso Y. Chem Commun, 2004, 124–125
- 55 Huang YC, Guan CJ, Tan XL, Chen CC, Guo QX, Li YM. Org Biomol Chem, 2015, 13: 1500–1506
- 56 Li Y, Wang LJ, Zhou YK, Liang J, Xiao B, Zheng JS. *Chin Chem Lett*, 2023, 34: 109033
- 57 Wu H, Sun Z, Li X. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2023, 62: e202310624
- 58 Dawson PE, Muir TW, Clark-Lewis I, Kent SBH. Science, 1994, 266: 776–779
- 59 Wang C, Liu L. Chin J Chem, 2012, 30: 1974–1979
- 60 Kent SBH. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2013, 52: 11988-11996
- 61 Agouridas V, El Mahdi O, Diemer V, Cargoët M, Monbaliu JCM, Melnyk O. *Chem Rev*, 2019, 119: 7328–7443
- 62 Kent SBH. Chem Soc Rev, 2009, 38: 338-351
- 63 Unverzagt C, Kajihara Y. Chem Soc Rev, 2013, 42: 4408
- 64 Wan Q, Danishefsky S. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2007, 46: 9248–9252
- 65 Jin K, Li X. Chem Eur J, 2018, 24: 17397–17404
- 66 Dao Y, Han L, Wang H, Dong S. Org Lett, 2019, 21: 3265–3270
- 67 He QQ, Fang GM, Liu L. Chin Chem Lett, 2013, 24: 265–269
- 68 Jin K, Li T, Chow HY, Liu H, Li X. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2017, 56: 14607–14611
- 69 Sun Z, Ma W, Cao Y, Wei T, Mo X, Chow HY, Tan Y, Cheung CHP, Liu J, Lee HK, Tse ECM, Liu H, Li X. *Chem*, 2022, 8: 2542–2557
- 70 Venneti NM, Samala G, Morsy RMI, Mendoza LG, Isidro-Llobet A, Tom JK, Mukherjee S, Kopach ME, Stockdill JL. J Am Chem Soc, 2023, 145: 1053–1061
- 71 Li Y, Heng J, Sun D, Zhang B, Zhang X, Zheng Y, Shi WW, Wang TY, Li JY, Sun X, Liu X, Zheng JS, Kobilka BK, Liu L. J Am Chem Soc, 2021, 143: 17566–17576
- 72 Pan M, Gao S, Zheng Y, Tan X, Lan H, Tan X, Sun D, Lu L, Wang T, Zheng Q, Huang Y, Wang J, Liu L. *J Am Chem Soc*, 2016, 138: 7429–7435
- 73 Bello C, Wang S, Meng L, Moremen KW, Becker CFW. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2015, 54: 7711–7715
- 74 Kerul L, Schrems M, Schmid A, Meli R, Becker CFW, Bello C. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2022, 61: e202206116
- 75 Fuchs O, Trunschke S, Hanebrink H, Reimann M, Seitz O. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2021, 60: 19483–19490
- 76 Loibl SF, Harpaz Z, Seitz O. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2015, 54: 15055– 15059
- 77 Li H, Dong S. Sci China Chem, 2017, 60: 201-213
- 78 Zheng JS, Tang S, Huang YC, Liu L. Acc Chem Res, 2013, 46: 2475– 2484
- 79 Yan B, Shi W, Ye L, Liu L. Curr Opin Chem Biol, 2018, 46: 33-40
- 80 Zheng JS, Chang HN, Wang FL, Liu L. J Am Chem Soc, 2011, 133: 11080–11083
- 81 Zheng JS, Chang HN, Shi J, Liu L. Sci China Chem, 2012, 55: 64-69
- 82 Fang G, Li Y, Shen F, Huang Y, Li J, Lin Y, Cui H, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2011, 50: 7645–7649
- 83 Huang YC, Fang GM, Liu L. Natl Sci Rev, 2016, 3: 107–116
- 84 Fang G, Wang J, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2012, 51: 10347–10350

- 85 Tang S, Si Y, Wang Z, Mei K, Chen X, Cheng J, Zheng J, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2015, 54: 5713–5717
- 86 Chu GC, Liang LJ, Zhao R, Guo YY, Li CT, Zuo C, Ai H, Hua X, Li ZC, Li YM, Liu L. CCS Chem, 2024, 6: 1–13
- 87 Tang S, Zheng J, Yang K, Liu L. *Acta Chim Sin*, 2012, 70: 1471–1476
- 88 Zheng JS, Tang S, Qi YK, Wang ZP, Liu L. Nat Protoc, 2013, 8: 2483–2495
- 89 Zheng J, Tang S, Guo Y, Chang H, Liu L. *ChemBioChem*, 2012, 13: 542–546
- 90 Huang YC, Chen CC, Li SJ, Gao S, Shi J, Li YM. *Tetrahedron*, 2014, 70: 2951–2955
- 91 Li YM, Yang MY, Huang YC, Li YT, Chen PR, Liu L. ACS Chem Biol, 2012, 7: 1015–1022
- 92 Qiao Y, Yu G, Kratch KC, Wang XA, Wang WW, Leeuwon SZ, Xu S, Morse JS, Liu WR. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 7047–7054
- 93 Li Y, Liang J, Li J, Fang G, Huang Y, Liu L. *J Peptide Sci*, 2014, 20: 102–107
- 94 Li Y, Li Y, Pan M, Kong X, Huang Y, Hong Z, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2014, 53: 2198–2202
- 95 Zhu T, Song L, Li R, Wu B. Chin Chem Lett, 2018, 29: 1116-1118
- 96 Zhu T, Cui Y, Geng W, Liu G, Jiang H, Li R, Wu B. ACS Catal, 2022, 12: 8019–8026
- 97 Sato K, Tanaka S, Yamamoto K, Tashiro Y, Narumi T, Mase N. *Chem Commun*, 2018, 54: 9127–9130
- 98 Flood DT, Hintzen JCJ, Bird MJ, Cistrone PA, Chen JS, Dawson PE. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2018, 57: 11634–11639
- 99 Tang S, Wan Z, Gao Y, Zheng JS, Wang J, Si YY, Chen X, Qi H, Liu L, Liu W. *Chem Sci*, 2016, 7: 1891–1895
- 100 Powell WC, Jing R, Walczak MA. J Am Chem Soc, 2023, 145: 21514–21526
- 101 Tang S, Liang L, Si Y, Gao S, Wang J, Liang J, Mei Z, Zheng J, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2017, 56: 13333–13337
- 102 Sun H, Brik A. Acc Chem Res, 2019, 52: 3361-3371
- 103 Li YT, Yi C, Chen CC, Lan H, Pan M, Zhang SJ, Huang YC, Guan CJ, Li YM, Yu L, Liu L. *Nat Commun*, 2017, 8: 14846
- 104 Tong Z, Ai H, Xu Z, He K, Chu GC, Shi Q, Deng Z, Xue Q, Sun M, Du Y, Liang L, Li JB, Pan M, Liu L. *Nat Struct Mol Biol*, 2024, 31: 300–310
- 105 Durek T, Alewood PF. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2011, 50: 12042–12045
- 106 Metanis N, Keinan E, Dawson PE. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2010, 49: 7049–7053
- 107 Mitchell NJ, Malins LR, Liu X, Thompson RE, Chan B, Radom L, Payne RJ. J Am Chem Soc, 2015, 137: 14011–14014
- 108 Sayers J, Karpati PMT, Mitchell NJ, Goldys AM, Kwong SM, Firth N, Chan B, Payne RJ. J Am Chem Soc, 2018, 140: 13327–13334
- 109 Chisholm TS, Kulkarni SS, Hossain KR, Cornelius F, Clarke RJ, Payne RJ. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 1090–1100
- 110 Liu J, Chen Q, Rozovsky S. J Am Chem Soc, 2017, 139: 3430-3437
- 111 Li X, Lam HY, Zhang Y, Chan CK. Org Lett, 2010, 12: 1724–1727
- 112 Liu H, Li X. Acc Chem Res, 2018, 51: 1643–1655
- 113 Lee CL, Li X. Curr Opin Chem Biol, 2014, 22: 108–114
- 114 Ma W, Wu H, Liu S, Wei T, Li XD, Liu H, Li X. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2023, 62: e202214053
- 115 Tan Y, Li J, Jin K, Liu J, Chen Z, Yang J, Li X. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2020, 59: 12741–12745
- 116 Lin S, Mo Z, Wang P, He C. J Am Chem Soc, 2023, 145: 16843– 16851
- 117 Pusterla I, Bode JW. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2012, 51: 513-516
- 118 Pusterla I, Bode JW. Nat Chem, 2015, 7: 668-672
- 119 Li Y, Huang Y, Liu L. ChemBioChem, 2016, 17: 28-30
- 120 Nilsson BL, Kiessling LL, Raines RT. Org Lett, 2000, 2: 1939–1941
- 121 Saxon E, Armstrong JI, Bertozzi CR. Org Lett, 2000, 2: 2141-2143
- 122 Bednarek C, Wehl I, Jung N, Schepers U, Bräse S. *Chem Rev*, 2020, 120: 4301–4354
- 123 Thompson RE, Muir TW. Chem Rev, 2020, 120: 3051–3126
- 124 Pishesha N, Ingram JR, Ploegh HL. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol, 2018,

1090

34: 163–188

- 125 Nguyen GKT, Wang S, Qiu Y, Hemu X, Lian Y, Tam JP. Nat Chem Biol, 2014, 10: 732–738
- 126 Morgan HE, Turnbull WB, Webb ME. Chem Soc Rev, 2022, 51: 4121–4145
- (a) Yamamoto T, Nagamune T. *Chem Commun*, 2009, 1022; (b) Hess GT, Cragnolini JJ, Popp MW, Allen MA, Dougan SK, Spooner E, Ploegh HL, Belcher AM, Guimaraes CP. *Bioconj Chem*, 2012, 23: 1478–1487; (c) Uth C, Zielonka S, Hörner S, Rasche N, Plog A, Orelma H, Avrutina O, Zhang K, Kolmar H. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2014, 53: 12618–12623
- 128 Weeks AM, Wells JA. Chem Rev, 2020, 120: 3127-3160
- (a) Abrahmsen L, Tom J, Burnier J, Butcher KA, Kossiakoff A, Wells JA. *Biochemistry*, 1991, 30: 4151–4159; (b) Toplak A, Nuijens T, Quaedflieg PJLM, Wu B, Janssen DB. *Adv Synth Catal*, 2016, 358: 2140–2147; (c) Nuijens T, Toplak A, Quaedflieg PJLM, Drenth J, Wu B, Janssen DB. *Adv Synth Catal*, 2016, 358: 4041–4048
- (a) Jackson DY, Burnier J, Quan C, Stanley M, Tom J, Wells JA. Science, 1994, 266: 243–247; (b) Chang TK, Jackson DY, Burnier JP, Wells JA. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 1994, 91: 12544–12548
- (a) Jackson DY, Burnier JP, Wells JA. J Am Chem Soc, 1995, 117:
   819–820; (b) Henager SH, Chu N, Chen Z, Bolduc D, Dempsey DR, Hwang Y, Wells J, Cole PA. Nat Methods, 2016, 13: 925–927
- 132 Rehm FBH, Tyler TJ, Xie J, Yap K, Durek T, Craik DJ. ChemBio-Chem, 2021, 22: 2079–2086
- 133 Nuijens T, Toplak A, Schmidt M, Ricci A, Cabri W. Front Chem, 2019, 7: 829
- 134 Xia Y, Li F, Zhang X, Balamkundu S, Tang F, Hu S, Lescar J, Tam JP, Liu CF. J Am Chem Soc, 2023, 145: 6838–6844
- 135 Rehm FBH, Tyler TJ, Yap K, Durek T, Craik DJ. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2021, 60: 4004–4008
- 136 Rehm FBH, Tyler TJ, de Veer SJ, Craik DJ, Durek T. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2022, 61: e202116672
- 137 Fottner M, Heimgärtner J, Gantz M, Mühlhofer R, Nast-Kolb T, Lang K. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 13118–13126
- 138 Rehm FBH, Tyler TJ, Yap K, de Veer SJ, Craik DJ, Durek T. *J Am Chem Soc*, 2021, 143: 19498–19504
- 139 Yap K, Du J, Rehm FBH, Tang SR, Zhou Y, Xie J, Wang CK, de Veer SJ, Lua LHL, Durek T, Craik DJ. *Nat Protoc*, 2021, 16: 1740– 1760
- (a) Zhao J, Fan R, Jia F, Huang Y, Huang Z, Hou Y, Hu SQ. *J Agric Food Chem*, 2021, 69: 5976–5985; (b) Zhao J, Ge G, Huang Y, Hou Y, Hu SQ. *J Agric Food Chem*, 2022, 70: 15869–15878
- 141 Zhang D, Wang Z, Hu S, Balamkundu S, To J, Zhang X, Lescar J, Tam JP, Liu CF. J Am Chem Soc, 2021, 143: 8704–8712
- 142 Zuo C, Ding R, Wu X, Wang Y, Chu G, Liang L, Ai H, Tong Z, Mao J, Zheng Q, Wang T, Li Z, Liu L, Sun D. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2022, 61: e202201887
- 143 Podracky CJ, An C, DeSousa A, Dorr BM, Walsh DM, Liu DR. Nat Chem Biol, 2021, 17: 317–325
- 144 Ge Y, Chen L, Liu S, Zhao J, Zhang H, Chen PR. J Am Chem Soc, 2019, 141: 1833–1837
- 145 Thompson RE, Stevens AJ, Muir TW. Nat Chem, 2019, 11: 737-743
- 146 Hofmann R, Akimoto G, Wucherpfennig TG, Zeymer C, Bode JW. Nat Chem, 2020, 12: 1008–1015
- 147 Fottner M, Brunner AD, Bittl V, Horn-Ghetko D, Jussupow A, Kaila VRI, Bremm A, Lang K. Nat Chem Biol, 2019, 15: 276–284
- 148 Henninot A, Collins JC, Nuss JM. J Med Chem, 2018, 61: 1382– 1414
- 149 Toplak A, Teixeira de Oliveira EF, Schmidt M, Rozeboom HJ, Wijma HJ, Meekels LKM, de Visser R, Janssen DB, Nuijens T. Comput Struct Biotechnol J, 2021, 19: 1277–1287
- 150 Weeks AM, Wells JA. Nat Chem Biol, 2018, 14: 50-57
- 151 Schmidt M, Huang Y, Texeira de Oliveira EF, Toplak A, Wijma HJ, Janssen DB, van Maarseveen JH, Craik DJ, Nuijens T. ChemBio-Chem, 2019, 20: 1524–1529
- 152 Wu B, Wijma HJ, Song L, Rozeboom HJ, Poloni C, Tian Y, Arif MI,

Nuijens T, Quaedflieg PJLM, Szymanski W, Feringa BL, Janssen DB. ACS Catal, 2016, 6: 5405–5414

- 153 Li R, Schmidt M, Zhu T, Yang X, Feng J, Tian Y', Cui Y, Nuijens T, Wu B. *Natl Sci Rev*, 2022, 9: nwab158
- 154 Brauckhoff N, Hahne G, Yeh JT, Grossmann TN. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2014, 53: 4337–4340
- 155 Reinhardt U, Lotze J, Zernia S, Mörl K, Beck-Sickinger AG, Seitz O. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2014, 53: 10237–10241
- 156 Gluhacevic von Krüchten D, Roth M, Seitz O. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 10700–10704
- 157 Gavins GC, Gröger K, Bartoschek MD, Wolf P, Beck-Sickinger AG, Bultmann S, Seitz O. *Nat Chem*, 2021, 13: 15–23
- 158 Sayers J, Payne RJ, Winssinger N. Chem Sci, 2018, 9: 896-903
- 159 Ollivier N, Sénéchal M, Desmet R, Snella B, Agouridas V, Melnyk O. *Nat Commun*, 2022, 13: 6667
- 160 Osuna Gálvez A, Bode JW. J Am Chem Soc, 2019, 141: 8721–8726
  161 Erickson PW, Fulcher JM, Spaltenstein P, Kay MS. *Bioconj Chem*,
- 2021, 32: 2233–2244
  162 Zhang B, Zheng Y, Chu G, Deng X, Wang T, Shi W, Zhou Y, Tang S, Zheng J, Liu L. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2023, 62: e202306270
- 163 Shen F, Huang Y-, Tang S, Chen Y-, Liu L. Israel J Chem, 2011, 51: 940–952
- 164 Li JB, Tang S, Zheng JS, Tian CL, Liu L. Acc Chem Res, 2017, 50: 1143–1153
- 165 Zuo C, Tang S, Zheng J. J Peptide Sci, 2015, 21: 540-549
- 166 Shen F, Tang S, Liu L. Sci China Chem, 2011, 54: 110–116
- 167 Cui T, Chen J, Zhao R, Guo Y, Tang J, Li Y, Li Y, Bierer D, Liu L. *Chin J Chem*, 2021, 39: 2517–2522
- 168 Disotuar MM, Petersen ME, Nogueira JM, Kay MS, Chou DHC. Org Biomol Chem, 2019, 17: 1703–1708
- 169 Wang J, Fang G, He Y, Qu D, Yu M, Hong Z, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2015, 54: 2194–2198
- Baumruck AC, Tietze D, Steinacker LK, Tietze AA. *Chem Sci*, 2018, 9: 2365–2375
- 171 Johnson ECB, Malito E, Shen Y, Rich D, Tang WJ, Kent SBH. *J Am Chem Soc*, 2007, 129: 11480–11490
- 172 Jacobsen MT, Petersen ME, Ye X, Galibert M, Lorimer GH, Aucagne V, Kay MS. J Am Chem Soc, 2016, 138: 11775–11782
- 173 Bondalapati S, Eid E, Mali SM, Wolberger C, Brik A. *Chem Sci*, 2017, 8: 4027–4034
- 174 Liu J, Wei T, Tan Y, Liu H, Li X. Chem Sci, 2022, 13: 1367–1374
- 175 Tsuda S, Mochizuki M, Ishiba H, Yoshizawa-Kumagaye K, Nishio H, Oishi S, Yoshiya T. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2018, 57: 2105–2109
- 176 Tsuda S, Masuda S, Yoshiya T. Org Biomol Chem, 2019, 17: 1202– 1205
- 177 Huang Y, Li Y, Chen Y, Pan M, Li Y, Yu L, Guo Q, Liu L. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2013, 52: 4858–4862
- 178 Huang D, Montigny C, Zheng Y, Beswick V, Li Y, Cao X, Barbot T, Jaxel C, Liang J, Xue M, Tian C, Jamin N, Zheng J. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2020, 59: 5178–5184
- 179 Tang S, Zuo C, Huang DL, Cai XY, Zhang LH, Tian CL, Zheng JS, Liu L. *Nat Protoc*, 2017, 12: 2554–2569
- 180 Zheng JS, He Y, Zuo C, Cai XY, Tang S, Wang ZA, Zhang LH, Tian CL, Liu L. J Am Chem Soc, 2016, 138: 3553–3561
- 181 Zheng JS, Yu M, Qi YK, Tang S, Shen F, Wang ZP, Xiao L, Zhang L, Tian CL, Liu L. J Am Chem Soc, 2014, 136: 3695–3704
- 182 Guo QY, Zhang LH, Zuo C, Huang DL, Wang ZA, Zheng JS, Tian CL. *Protein Cell*, 2019, 10: 211–216
- 183 Zuo C, Tang S, Si YY, Wang ZA, Tian CL, Zheng JS. Org Biomol Chem, 2016, 14: 5012–5018
- 184 Zhou X, Zuo C, Li W, Shi W, Zhou X, Wang H, Chen S, Du J, Chen G, Zhai W, Zhao W, Wu Y, Qi Y, Liu L, Gao Y. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2020, 59: 15114–15118
- 185 Chang H, Liu B, Qi Y, Zhou Y, Chen Y, Pan K, Li W, Zhou X, Ma W, Fu C, Qi Y, Liu L, Gao Y. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2015, 54: 11760– 11764
- 186 Huang DL, Li Y, Zheng JS. MethodsMolBiol, 2022, 2530: 241-256

- 187 Wu H, Tan Y, Ngai WL, Li X. Chem Sci, 2023, 14: 1582-1589
- 188 Wu H, Wei T, Ngai WL, Zhou H, Li X. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 14748–14757
- 189 Zhang B, Deng Q, Zuo C, Yan B, Zuo C, Cao X, Zhu TF, Zheng J, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2019, 58: 12231–12237
- 190 Zuo C, Zhang B, Yan B, Zheng JS. Org Biomol Chem, 2019, 17: 727–744
- 191 Raibaut L, Ollivier N, Melnyk O. Chem Soc Rev, 2012, 41: 7001
- 192 Jbara M, Laps S, Morgan M, Kamnesky G, Mann G, Wolberger C, Brik A. Nat Commun, 2018, 9: 3154
- 193 Nakatsu K, Okamoto A, Hayashi G, Murakami H. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2022, 61: e202206240
- 194 Chen X, Tang S, Zheng JS, Zhao R, Wang ZP, Shao W, Chang HN, Cheng JY, Zhao H, Liu L, Qi H. *Nat Commun*, 2015, 6: 7220
- 195 Maity SK, Jbara M, Laps S, Brik A. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2016, 55: 8108–8112
- 196 Wang S, Zhou Q, Li Y, Wei B, Liu X, Zhao J, Ye F, Zhou Z, Ding B, Wang P. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 1232–1242
- 197 Li J, Li Y, He Q, Li Y, Li H, Liu L. Org Biomol Chem, 2014, 12: 5435–5441
- (a) Kamo N, Hayashi G, Okamoto A. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2018, 57: 16533–16537;
  (b) Kar A, Mannuthodikayil J, Singh S, Biswas A, Dubey P, Das A, Mandal K. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2020, 59: 14796–14801
- 199 Bang D, Pentelute BL, Kent SBH. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2006, 45: 3985–3988
- 200 Thompson RE, Liu X, Alonso-García N, Pereira PJB, Jolliffe KA, Payne RJ. J Am Chem Soc, 2014, 136: 8161–8164
- 201 Asahina Y, Kawakami T, Hojo H. Chem Commun, 2017, 53: 2114– 2117
- 202 Lee CL, Liu H, Wong CTT, Chow HY, Li X. J Am Chem Soc, 2016, 138: 10477–10484
- 203 Zhang Y, Hirota T, Kuwata K, Oishi S, Gramani SG, Bode JW. J Am Chem Soc, 2019, 141: 14742–14751
- 204 Huang DL, Li Y, Liang J, Yu L, Xue M, Cao XX, Xiao B, Tian CL, Liu L, Zheng JS. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 8790–8799
- 205 Reddy PS, Dery S, Metanis N. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2016, 55: 992– 995
- 206 Hanna CC, Ashhurst AS, Quan D, Maxwell JWC, Britton WJ, Payne RJ. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 2021, 118: e2013730118
- 207 Canne LE, Botti P, Simon RJ, Chen Y, Dennis EA, Kent SBH. *J Am Chem Soc*, 1999, 121: 8720–8727
- 208 Jbara M, Seenaiah M, Brik A. Chem Commun, 2014, 50: 12534– 12537
- 209 Raibaut L, Adihou H, Desmet R, Delmas AF, Aucagne V, Melnyk O. Chem Sci, 2013, 4: 4061–4066
- 210 Aucagne V, Valverde IE, Marceau P, Galibert M, Dendane N, Delmas AF. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2012, 51: 11320–11324
- 211 Vamisetti GB, Satish G, Sulkshane P, Mann G, Glickman MH, Brik A. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 19558–19569
- 212 Cardella D, Tsai YH, Luk LYP. Org Biomol Chem, 2023, 21: 966– 969
- 213 Reimann O, Smet-Nocca C, Hackenberger CPR. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2015, 54: 306–310
- 214 Abboud SA, Amoura M, Madinier J, Renoux B, Papot S, Piller V, Aucagne V. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2021, 60: 18612–18618
- 215 Guo Y, Sun D, Wang F, He Y, Liu L, Tian C. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2015, 54: 14276–14281
- 216 Qu Q, Gao S, Wu F, Zhang M, Li Y, Zhang L, Bierer D, Tian C, Zheng J, Liu L. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2020, 59: 6037–6045
- 217 Laps S, Atamleh F, Kamnesky G, Sun H, Brik A. Nat Commun, 2021, 12: 870
- 218 Weinstock MT, Jacobsen MT, Kay MS. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 2014, 111: 11679–11684
- 219 Shi WW, Shi C, Wang TY, Li YL, Zhou YK, Zhang XH, Bierer D, Zheng JS, Liu L. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 349–357
- 220 Li H, Zhang J, An C, Dong S. J Am Chem Soc, 2021, 143: 2846-

2856

- 221 Ye F, Zhao J, Xu P, Liu X, Yu J, Shangguan W, Liu J, Luo X, Li C, Ying T, Wang J, Yu B, Wang P. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2021, 60: 12904–12910
- 222 Boutureira O, Bernardes GJL. Chem Rev, 2015, 115: 2174-2195
- 223 Cheng WM, Lu X, Shi J, Liu L. Org Chem Front, 2018, 5: 3186– 3193
- 224 Zhou JL, Liu YQ, Sun ZK. Sci China Chem, 2023, 66: 1788–1794
- 225 Hoyt EA, Cal PMSD, Oliveira BL, Bernardes GJL. *Nat Rev Chem*, 2019, 3: 147–171
- 226 Qi YK, Tang S, Huang YC, Pan M, Zheng JS, Liu L. Org Biomol Chem, 2016, 14: 4194–4198
- 227 Shen F, Zhang ZP, Li JB, Lin Y, Liu L. Org Lett, 2011, 13: 568-571
- 228 Klimánková I, Hubálek M, Matoušek V, Beier P. Org Biomol Chem, 2019, 17: 10097–10102
- 229 Tessier R, Ceballos J, Guidotti N, Simonet-Davin R, Fierz B, Waser J. Chem, 2019, 5: 2243–2263
- 230 Mishra AK, Tessier R, Hari DP, Waser J. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2021, 60: 17963–17968
- 231 Deng JR, Chung SF, Leung ASL, Yip WM, Yang B, Choi MC, Cui JF, Kung KKY, Zhang Z, Lo KW, Leung YC, Wong MK. *Commun Chem*, 2019, 2: 93
- 232 Zhang Y, Zhou X, Xie Y, Greenberg MM, Xi Z, Zhou C. *J Am Chem Soc*, 2017, 139: 6146–6151
- 233 Zhang Y, Zang C, An G, Shang M, Cui Z, Chen G, Xi Z, Zhou C. Nat Commun, 2020, 11: 1015
- 234 Gil de Montes E, Jiménez-Moreno E, Oliveira BL, Navo CD, Cal PMSD, Jiménez-Osés G, Robina I, Moreno-Vargas AJ, Bernardes GJL. *Chem Sci*, 2019, 10: 4515–4522
- 235 Gil de Montes E, Istrate A, Navo CD, Jiménez-Moreno E, Hoyt EA, Corzana F, Robina I, Jiménez-Osés G, Moreno-Vargas AJ, Bernardes GJL. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2020, 59: 6196–6200
- 236 Matos MJ, Navo CD, Hakala T, Ferhati X, Guerreiro A, Hartmann D, Bernardim B, Saar KL, Compañón I, Corzana F, Knowles TPJ, Jiménez-Osés G, Bernardes GJL. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2019, 58: 6640–6644
- 237 Walsh SJ, Omarjee S, Galloway WRJD, Kwan TTL, Sore HF, Parker JS, Hyvönen M, Carroll JS, Spring DR. *Chem Sci*, 2019, 10: 694–700
- 238 Schlatzer T, Kriegesmann J, Schröder H, Trobe M, Lembacher-Fadum C, Santner S, Kravchuk AV, Becker CFW, Breinbauer R. J Am Chem Soc, 2019, 141: 14931–14937
- 239 Choi H, Kim M, Jang J, Hong S. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2020, 59: 22514–22522
- 240 Beard HA, Hauser JR, Walko M, George RM, Wilson AJ, Bon RS. Commun Chem, 2019, 2: 133
- 241 Koniev O, Wagner A. Chem Soc Rev, 2015, 44: 5495–5551
- (a) Tung CL, Wong CTT, Fung EYM, Li X. Org Lett, 2016, 18: 2600–2603; (b) Yi S, Wei S, Wu Q, Wang H, Yao Z. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2022, 61: e202111783
- 243 Guo AD, Wei D, Nie HJ, Hu H, Peng C, Li ST, Yan KN, Zhou BS, Feng L, Fang C, Tan M, Huang R, Chen XH. *Nat Commun*, 2020, 11: 5472
- 244 Lin S, Yang X, Jia S, Weeks AM, Hornsby M, Lee PS, Nichiporuk RV, Iavarone AT, Wells JA, Toste FD, Chang CJ. *Science*, 2017, 355: 597–602
- 245 Taylor MT, Nelson JE, Suero MG, Gaunt MJ. *Nature*, 2018, 562: 563–568
- 246 Kim J, Li BX, Huang RYC, Qiao JX, Ewing WR, MacMillan DWC. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 21260–21266
- 247 Vantourout JC, Adusumalli SR, Knouse KW, Flood DT, Ramirez A, Padial NM, Istrate A, Maziarz K, deGruyter JN, Merchant RR, Qiao JX, Schmidt MA, Deery MJ, Eastgate MD, Dawson PE, Bernardes GJL, Baran PS. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 17236–17242
- 248 Song C, Liu K, Wang Z, Ding B, Wang S, Weng Y, Chiang CW, Lei A. *Chem Sci*, 2019, 10: 7982–7987
- 249 Marmelstein AM, Lobba MJ, Mogilevsky CS, Maza JC, Brauer DD, Francis MB. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 5078–5086

- 250 Li BX, Kim DK, Bloom S, Huang RYC, Qiao JX, Ewing WR, Oblinsky DG, Scholes GD, MacMillan DWC. *Nat Chem*, 2021, 13: 902–908
- 251 Jia S, He D, Chang CJ. J Am Chem Soc, 2019, 141: 7294–7301
- 252 Noisier AFM, Johansson MJ, Knerr L, Hayes MA, Drury III WJ, Valeur E, Malins LR, Gopalakrishnan R. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2019, 58: 19096–19102
- 253 Chen X, Ye F, Luo X, Liu X, Zhao J, Wang S, Zhou Q, Chen G, Wang P. J Am Chem Soc, 2019, 141: 18230–18237
- 254 Nakane K, Sato S, Niwa T, Tsushima M, Tomoshige S, Taguchi H, Ishikawa M, Nakamura H. J Am Chem Soc, 2021, 143: 7726–7731
- 255 Tower SJ, Hetcher WJ, Myers TE, Kuehl NJ, Taylor MT. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 9112–9118
- 256 Hoopes CR, Garcia FJ, Sarkar AM, Kuehl NJ, Barkan DT, Collins NL, Meister GE, Bramhall TR, Hsu CH, Jones MD, Schirle M, Taylor MT. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 6227–6236
- 257 Imiołek M, Isenegger PG, Ng WL, Khan A, Gouverneur V, Davis BG. ACS Cent Sci, 2021, 7: 145–155
- 258 Wang C, Qi R, Xue H, Shen Y, Chang M, Chen Y, Wang R, Xu Z. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2020, 59: 7461–7466
- 259 Josephson B, Fehl C, Isenegger PG, Nadal S, Wright TH, Poh AWJ, Bower BJ, Giltrap AM, Chen L, Batchelor-McAuley C, Roper G, Arisa O, Sap JBI, Kawamura A, Baldwin AJ, Mohammed S, Compton RG, Gouverneur V, Davis BG. *Nature*, 2020, 585: 530–537
- 260 Zhang M, He P, Li Y. Chem Sci, 2023, 14: 9418-9426
- 261 Dadová J, Galan SR, Davis BG. Curr Opin Chem Biol, 2018, 46: 71– 81
- 262 Chen X, Josephson B, Davis BG. ACS Cent Sci, 2023, 9: 614-638
- 263 Zhou Q, Guo W, Ding W, Wu X, Chen X, Lu L, Xiao W. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2015, 54: 11196–11199
- 264 Garreau M, Le Vaillant F, Waser J. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2019, 58: 8182–8186
- 265 Le Du E, Garreau M, Waser J. Chem Sci, 2021, 12: 2467-2473
- 266 Wang S, Zhou Q, Chen X, Luo RH, Li Y, Liu X, Yang LM, Zheng YT, Wang P. Nat Commun, 2021, 12: 2257
- 267 Li X, Zou Y, Hu HG. Chin Chem Lett, 2018, 29: 1088–1092
- 268 Li X, Chen S, Zhang WD, Hu HG. Chem Rev, 2020, 120: 10079– 10144
- 269 Li Z, Zhao H, Wan C. Cyclized Helical Peptides: Synthesis, Properties and Therapeutic Applications. Weinheim: WILEY-VCH GmbH, 2021
- 270 Lai Y, Fois G, Flores JR, Tuvim MJ, Zhou Q, Yang K, Leitz J, Peters J, Zhang Y, Pfuetzner RA, Esquivies L, Jones P, Frick M, Dickey BF, Brunger AT. *Nature*, 2022, 603: 949–956
- 271 Moiola M, Memeo MG, Quadrelli P. Molecules, 2019, 24: 3654
- 272 Schafmeister CE, Po J, Verdine GL. J Am Chem Soc, 2000, 122: 5891–5892
- 273 Cui J, Ogasawara Y, Kurata I, Matoba K, Fujioka Y, Noda NN, Shibasaki M, Watanabe T. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 17671–17679
- 274 Shepherd NE, Hoang HN, Abbenante G, Fairlie DP. J Am Chem Soc, 2005, 127: 2974–2983
- 275 Wang Y, Bruno BJ, Cornillie S, Nogieira JM, Chen D, Cheatham Iii TE, Lim CS, Chou DH. *Chem Eur J*, 2017, 23: 7087–7092
- 276 Jo H, Meinhardt N, Wu Y, Kulkarni S, Hu X, Low KE, Davies PL, DeGrado WF, Greenbaum DC. J Am Chem Soc, 2012, 134: 17704– 17713
- 277 Spokoyny AM, Zou Y, Ling JJ, Yu H, Lin YS, Pentelute BL. *J Am Chem Soc*, 2013, 135: 5946–5949
- 278 Fadzen CM, Wolfe JM, Cho CF, Chiocca EA, Lawler SE, Pentelute BL. J Am Chem Soc, 2017, 139: 15628–15631
- 279 Li H, Hu Y, Pu Q, He T, Zhang Q, Wu W, Xia X, Zhang J. J Med Chem, 2020, 63: 4081–4089
- 280 Lautrette G, Touti F, Lee HG, Dai P, Pentelute BL. J Am Chem Soc, 2016, 138: 8340–8343
- 281 Brown H, Chung M, Üffing A, Batistatou N, Tsang T, Doskocil S, Mao W, Willbold D, Bast Jr. RC, Lu Z, Weiergräber OH, Kritzer JA. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 14687–14697

- 282 Cantel S, Le Chevalier Isaad A, Scrima M, Levy JJ, DiMarchi RD, Rovero P, Halperin JA, D'Ursi AM, Papini AM, Chorev M. J Org Chem, 2008, 73: 5663–5674
- 283 Noisier AFM, García J, Ionuț IA, Albericio F. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2017, 56: 314–318
- 284 Cui H, Guo Y, He Y, Wang F, Chang H, Wang Y, Wu F, Tian C, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2013, 52: 9558–9562
- 285 Qi Y, Qu Q, Bierer D, Liu L. Chem-An Asian J, 2020, 15: 2793–2802
- 286 Zhao R, Shi P, Cui J, Shi C, Wei X, Luo J, Xia Z, Shi W, Zhou Y, Tang J, Tian C, Meininghaus M, Bierer D, Shi J, Li Y, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2023, 62: e202216365
- 287 Moellering RE, Cornejo M, Davis TN, Bianco CD, Aster JC, Blacklow SC, Kung AL, Gilliland DG, Verdine GL, Bradner JE. *Nature*, 2009, 462: 182–188
- 288 Walensky LD, Bird GH. J Med Chem, 2014, 57: 6275-6288
- 289 Baek S, Kutchukian PS, Verdine GL, Huber R, Holak TA, Lee KW, Popowicz GM. J Am Chem Soc, 2012, 134: 103–106
- 290 Bernal F, Tyler AF, Korsmeyer SJ, Walensky LD, Verdine GL. J Am Chem Soc, 2007, 129: 2456–2457
- 291 Kutchukian PS, Yang JS, Verdine GL, Shakhnovich EI. J Am Chem Soc, 2009, 131: 4622–4627
- 292 Cui HK, Qing J, Guo Y, Wang YJ, Cui LJ, He TH, Zhang L, Liu L. *Bioorg Med Chem*, 2013, 21: 3547–3554
- 293 Cui HK, Zhao B, Li Y, Guo Y, Hu H, Liu L, Chen YG. Cell Res, 2013, 23: 581–584
- 294 Chang YS, Graves B, Guerlavais V, Tovar C, Packman K, To KH, Olson KA, Kesavan K, Gangurde P, Mukherjee A, Baker T, Darlak K, Elkin C, Filipovic Z, Qureshi FZ, Cai H, Berry P, Feyfant E, Shi XE, Horstick J, Annis DA, Manning AM, Fotouhi N, Nash H, Vassilev LT, Sawyer TK. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, 2013, 110: E3445–E3454
- 295 Wade M, Li YC, Wahl GM. Nat Rev Cancer, 2013, 13: 83-96
- 296 Meric-Bernstam F, Saleh MN, Infante JR, Goel S, Falchook GS, Shapiro G, Chung KY, Conry RM, Hong DS, Wang JSZ, Steidl U, Walensky LD, Guerlavais V, Payton M, Annis DA, Aivado M, Patel MR. J Clin Oncol, 2017, 35: 2505
- 297 Guerlavais V, Sawyer TK, Carvajal L, Chang YS, Graves B, Ren JG, Sutton D, Olson KA, Packman K, Darlak K, Elkin C, Feyfant E, Kesavan K, Gangurde P, Vassilev LT, Nash HM, Vukovic V, Aivado M, Annis DA. J Med Chem, 2023, 66: 9401–9417
- 298 Speltz TE, Fanning SW, Mayne CG, Fowler C, Tajkhorshid E, Greene GL, Moore TW. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2016, 55: 4252–4255
- 299 Miles JA, Yeo DJ, Rowell P, Rodriguez-Marin S, Pask CM, Warriner SL, Edwards TA, Wilson AJ. *Chem Sci*, 2016, 7: 3694–3702
- 300 Yeo DJ, Warriner SL, Wilson AJ. Chem Commun, 2013, 49: 9131– 9133
- 301 Douse CH, Maas SJ, Thomas JC, Garnett JA, Sun Y, Cota E, Tate EW. ACS Chem Biol, 2014, 9: 2204–2209
- 302 Wu Y, Li YH, Li X, Zou Y, Liao HL, Liu L, Chen YG, Bierer D, Hu HG. *Chem Sci*, 2017, 8: 7368–7373
- 303 Oba M, Kunitake M, Kato T, Ueda A, Tanaka M. *Bioconj Chem*, 2017, 28: 1801–1806
- 304 Chen S, Li X, Li Y, Yuan X, Geng C, Gao S, Li J, Ma B, Wang Z, Lu W, Hu HG. *Theranostics*, 2022, 12: 6665–6681
- 305 Liao H, Li X, Zhao L, Wang Y, Wang X, Wu Y, Zhou X, Fu W, Liu L, Hu HG, Chen YG. *Cell Discov*, 2020, 6: 35
- 306 Cong W, Shen H, Liao X, Zheng M, Kong X, Wang Z, Chen S, Li Y, Hu H, Li X. *Acta Pharm Sin B*, 2023, 13: 3770–3781
- 307 Taylor JW. *Biopolymers*, 2002, 66: 49–75
- 308 Zhao H, Liu Q, Geng H, Tian Y, Cheng M, Jiang Y, Xie M, Niu X, Jiang F, Zhang Y, Lao Y, Wu Y, Xu N, Li Z. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2016, 55: 12088–12093
- 309 Zhao H, Jiang Y, Tian Y, Yang D, Qin X, Li Z. Org Biomol Chem, 2017, 15: 459–464
- 310 Li Y, Lian C, Hou Z, Wang D, Wang R, Wan C, Zhong W, Zhao R, Wang Y, Li S, Yin F, Li Z. *Chem Commun*, 2020, 56: 3741–3744
- 311 Jiang Y, Deng Q, Zhao H, Xie M, Chen L, Yin F, Qin X, Zheng W,

Zhao Y, Li Z. ACS Chem Biol, 2018, 13: 628-635

- 312 Duan L, Xu X, Xu L, Wen C, Ouyang K, Li Z, Liang Y. Front Pharmacol, 2021, 12: 764154
- 313 Zeng Z, Zhu J, Deng X, Chen H, Jin Y, Miclet E, Alezra V, Wan Y. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 23614–23621
- 314 Islam MS, Junod SL, Zhang S, Buuh ZY, Guan Y, Zhao M, Kaneria KH, Kafley P, Cohen C, Maloney R, Lyu Z, Voelz VA, Yang W, Wang RE. *Nat Commun*, 2022, 13: 350
- 315 Wang Y, Chou DH. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2015, 54: 10931-10934
- 316 Hu K, Geng H, Zhang Q, Liu Q, Xie M, Sun C, Li W, Lin H, Jiang F, Wang T, Wu Y, Li Z. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2016, 55: 8013–8017
- 317 Tian Y, Yang D, Ye X, Li Z. Chem Record, 2017, 17: 874-885
- 318 Tian Y, Li J, Zhao H, Zeng X, Wang D, Liu Q, Niu X, Huang X, Xu N, Li Z. *Chem Sci*, 2016, 7: 3325–3330
- 319 He T, Xu L, Hu Y, Tang X, Qu R, Zhao X, Bai H, Li L, Chen W, Luo G, Fu G, Wang W, Xia X, Zhang J. J Med Chem, 2022, 65: 10523–10533
- 320 Hu Y, Li H, Qu R, He T, Tang X, Chen W, Li L, Bai H, Li C, Wang W, Fu G, Luo G, Xia X, Zhang J. J Med Chem, 2022, 65: 579–591
- 321 Li X, Tolbert WD, Hu HG, Gohain N, Zou Y, Niu F, He WX, Yuan W, Su JC, Pazgier M, Lu W. Chem Sci, 2019, 10: 1522–1530
- 322 Li B, Wang L, Chen X, Chu X, Tang H, Zhang J, He G, Li L, Chen G. *Nat Commun*, 2022, 13: 311
- 323 Heinis C, Rutherford T, Freund S, Winter G. Nat Chem Biol, 2009, 5: 502–507
- 324 Zheng X, Li Z, Gao W, Meng X, Li X, Luk LYP, Zhao Y, Tsai YH, Wu C. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 5097–5103
- 325 Chen F, Pinnette N, Yang F, Gao J. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2023, 62: e202306813
- 326 Ekanayake AI, Sobze L, Kelich P, Youk J, Bennett NJ, Mukherjee R, Bhardwaj A, Wuest F, Vukovic L, Derda R. J Am Chem Soc, 2021, 143: 5497–5507
- 327 Lau YH, de Andrade P, Sköld N, McKenzie GJ, Venkitaraman AR, Verma C, Lane DP, Spring DR. Org Biomol Chem, 2014, 12: 4074– 4077
- 328 Lau YH, Wu Y, de Andrade P, Galloway WRJD, Spring DR. Nat Protoc, 2015, 10: 585–594
- 329 Wiedmann MM, Tan YS, Wu Y, Aibara S, Xu W, Sore HF, Verma CS, Itzhaki L, Stewart M, Brenton JD, Spring DR. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2017, 56: 524–529
- 330 Wu Y, Villa F, Maman J, Lau YH, Dobnikar L, Simon AC, Labib K, Spring DR, Pellegrini L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2017, 56: 12866– 12872
- 331 Lau YH, Wu Y, Rossmann M, Tan BX, de Andrade P, Tan YS, Verma C, McKenzie GJ, Venkitaraman AR, Hyvönen M, Spring DR. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2015, 54: 15410–15413
- 332 Liu J, Wang P, Yan Z, Yan J, Kenry J, Zhu Q. *ChemBioChem*, 2021, 22: 2762–2771
- 333 Mendive-Tapia L, Preciado S, García J, Ramón R, Kielland N, Albericio F, Lavilla R. *Nat Commun*, 2015, 6: 7160
- 334 Tang J, He Y, Chen H, Sheng W, Wang H. Chem Sci, 2017, 8: 4565– 4570
- 335 Bai Z, Cai C, Yu Z, Wang H. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2018, 57: 13912– 13916
- 336 Tang J, Chen H, He Y, Sheng W, Bai Q, Wang H. *Nat Commun*, 2018, 9: 3383
- 337 Bai Q, Bai Z, Wang H. Org Lett, 2019, 21: 8225-8228
- 338 Bai Q, Tang J, Wang H. Org Lett, 2019, 21: 5858-5861
- 339 Tan J, Wu J, Liu S, Yao H, Wang H. Sci Adv, 2019, 5: eaaw0323
- 340 Liu S, Cai C, Bai Z, Sheng W, Tan J, Wang H. Org Lett, 2021, 23: 2933–2937
- 341 Bai Z, Chen Q, Gu J, Cai C, Zheng J, Sheng W, Yi S, Liu F, Wang H. ACS Catal, 2021, 11: 15125–15134
- 342 Cai C, Wang F, Xiao X, Sheng W, Liu S, Chen J, Zheng J, Xie R, Bai Z, Wang H. *Chem Commun*, 2022, 58: 4861–4864
- 343 Bauer M, Wang W, Lorion MM, Dong C, Ackermann L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2018, 57: 203–207

- 344 Liu L, Fan X, Wang B, Deng H, Wang T, Zheng J, Chen J, Shi Z, Wang H. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2022, 61: e202206177
- 345 Ruan Z, Sauermann N, Manoni E, Ackermann L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2017, 56: 3172–3176
- 346 Schischko A, Ren H, Kaplaneris N, Ackermann L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2017, 56: 1576–1580
- 347 Wang W, Lorion MM, Martinazzoli O, Ackermann L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2018, 57: 10554–10558
- 348 Zhan B, Li Y, Xu J, Nie X, Fan J, Jin L, Shi B. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2018, 57: 5858–5862
- 349 Zhang X, Lu G, Sun M, Mahankali M, Ma Y, Zhang M, Hua W, Hu Y, Wang Q, Chen J, He G, Qi X, Shen W, Liu P, Chen G. *Nat Chem*, 2018, 10: 540–548
- 350 Kaplaneris N, Rogge T, Yin R, Wang H, Sirvinskaite G, Ackermann L. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2019, 58: 3476–3480
- 351 Kinsinger T, Kazmaier U. Org Biomol Chem, 2019, 17: 5595-5600
- 352 Li B, Li X, Han B, Chen Z, Zhang X, He G, Chen G. J Am Chem Soc, 2019, 141: 9401–9407
- 353 Lorion MM, Kaplaneris N, Son J, Kuniyil R, Ackermann L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2019, 58: 1684–1688
- 354 San Segundo M, Correa A. Chem Sci, 2019, 10: 8872-8879
- 355 Zhan BB, Fan J, Jin L, Shi BF. ACS Catal, 2019, 9: 3298–3303
- 356 Liu L, Liu YH, Shi BF. Chem Sci, 2020, 11: 290-294
- 357 Liu Y, Wang Y, Dai W, Huang W, Li Y, Liu H. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2020, 59: 3491–3494
- 358 Wang W, Wu J, Kuniyil R, Kopp A, Lima RN, Ackermann L. *Chem*, 2020, 6: 3428–3439
- 359 Kaplaneris N, Kaltenhäuser F, Sirvinskaite G, Fan S, De Oliveira T, Conradi LC, Ackermann L. Sci Adv, 2021, 7: eabe6202
- 360 Li M, Akintelu SA, Yao B. Org Lett, 2021, 23: 4807-4812
- 361 Zhang Y, Hu S, Li Y, Wang Y, Yu T, Chen Q, Wang J, Liu H. Org Lett, 2023, 25: 2456–2460
- 362 Wang P, Liu J, Zhu X, Kenry X, Yan Z, Yan J, Jiang J, Fu M, Ge J, Zhu Q, Zheng Y. *Nat Commun*, 2023, 14: 3973
- 363 Bozovičar K, Bratkovič T. Int J Mol Sci, 2021, 22: 1611
- 364 Ardito F, Giuliani M, Perrone D, Troiano G, Muzio LL. Int J Mol Med, 2017, 40: 271–280
- 365 Barber KW, Rinehart J. Nat Chem Biol, 2018, 14: 188–192
- 366 Tarrant MK, Cole PA. Annu Rev Biochem, 2009, 78: 797–825
- 367 Venerando A, Cesaro L, Pinna LA. FEBS J, 2017, 284: 1936–1951
- 368 Duan HZ, Nie ZK, Li Y, Chen YX. Curr Opin Chem Biol, 2020, 58: 96–111
- 369 Bilbrough T, Piemontese E, Seitz O. Chem Soc Rev, 2022, 51: 5691– 5730
- 370 Yang D, Pei G, Dong S, Zhang W, Deng H, Zhao X, Li P, Lin X. Sci China Life Sci, 2023, 66: 283–297
- 371 Liu Y, Wang K, Huang L, Zhao J, Chen X, Wu Q, Yu Z, Li G. Sci China Life Sci, 2022, 65: 1881–1889
- 372 Wang X, Zhao J, Wang W, Lu M, Qu A, Sun M, Gao X, Chen C, Kuang H, Xu C, Xu L. *Sci China Chem*, 2022, 65: 1911–1920
- 373 Chen H, Zhao YF, Chen YX, Li YM. ACS Chem Neurosci, 2019, 10: 910–921
- 374 Gatzemeier LM, Meyer F, Diederichsen U, Outeiro TF. Chem Eur J, 2023, 29: e202300649
- 375 Blanco-Canosa JB, Nardone B, Albericio F, Dawson PE. J Am Chem Soc, 2015, 137: 7197–7209
- 376 Shah NH, Dann GP, Vila-Perelló M, Liu Z, Muir TW. J Am Chem Soc, 2012, 134: 11338–11341
- 377 Zhang S, Liu YQ, Jia C, Lim YJ, Feng G, Xu E, Long H, Kimura Y, Tao Y, Zhao C, Wang C, Liu Z, Hu JJ, Ma MR, Liu Z, Jiang L, Li D, Wang R, Dawson VL, Dawson TM, Li YM, Mao X, Liu C. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, 2021, 118: e2011196118
- 378 Prior IA, Lewis PD, Mattos C. Cancer Res, 2012, 72: 2457–2467
- 379 Zhang SY, Sperlich B, Li FY, Al-Ayoubi S, Chen HX, Zhao YF, Li YM, Weise K, Winter R, Chen YX. ACS Chem Biol, 2017, 12: 1703– 1710
- 380 Li FY, Zhang ZF, Voss S, Wu YW, Zhao YF, Li YM, Chen YX.

Chem Sci, 2020, 11: 826-832

- 381 Riou P, Kjær S, Garg R, Purkiss A, George R, Cain RJ, Bineva G, Reymond N, McColl B, Thompson AJ, O'Reilly N, McDonald NQ, Parker PJ, Ridley AJ. *Cell*, 2013, 153: 640–653
- 382 Hu J, Sun XM, Su JY, Zhao YF, Chen YX. *Chem Sci*, 2021, 12: 4432–4442
- 383 Errington WJ, Brunesics B, Sarkar CA. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 2019, 116: 25659–25667
- 384 Stevers LM, de Vink PJ, Ottmann C, Huskens J, Brunsveld L. J Am Chem Soc, 2018, 140: 14498–14510
- 385 Ai H, Chu GC, Gong Q, Tong ZB, Deng Z, Liu X, Yang F, Xu Z, Li JB, Tian C, Liu L. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 18329–18337
- 386 Stuber K, Schneider T, Werner J, Kovermann M, Marx A, Scheffner M. Nat Commun, 2021, 12: 5939
- 387 Komander D, Rape M. Annu Rev Biochem, 2012, 81: 203-229
- 388 Swatek KN, Komander D. Cell Res, 2016, 26: 399-422
- 389 Elias RD, Zhu Y, Su Q, Ghirlando R, Zhang J, Deshmukh L. Sci Adv, 2023, 9: eadg3913
- 390 Duan HZ, Chen HX, Yu Q, Hu J, Li YM, Chen YX. Org Biomol Chem, 2019, 17: 2099–2102
- 391 Chen HX, Kang J, Chang R, Zhang YL, Duan HZ, Li YM, Chen YX. Org Lett, 2018, 20: 3278–3281
- 392 Duan HZ, Hu C, Li YL, Wang SH, Xia Y, Liu X, Wang J, Chen YX. J Am Chem Soc, 2022, 144: 22831–22837
- 393 Varki A. *Glycobiology*, 1993, 3: 97–130
- 394 Roth J, Zuber C, Park S, Jang I, Lee Y, Kysela KG, Fourn VL, Santimaria R, Guhl B, Cho JW. *Mol Cells*, 2010, 30: 497–506
- 395 Kang S, Zhu L, Wang W, Lu Y, You Z, Zhang C, Xu Y, Yang C, Song Y. *Sci China Chem*, 2022, 65: 1204–1211
- 396 Gamblin DP, Scanlan EM, Davis BG. Chem Rev, 2009, 109: 131– 163
- 397 Carlo U, Yasuhiro K. Curr Opin Chem Biol, 2018, 46: 130-137
- 398 Pan M, Li S, Li X, Shao F, Liu L, Hu H. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2014, 53: 14517–14521
- 399 Maki Y, Okamoto R, Izumi M, Kajihara Y. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 20671–20679
- 400 Wang X, Ashhurst AS, Dowman LJ, Watson EE, Li HY, Fairbanks AJ, Larance M, Kwan A, Payne RJ. *Org Lett*, 2020, 22: 6863–6867
- 401 Reif A, Lam K, Weidler S, Lott M, Boos I, Lokau J, Bretscher C, Mönnich M, Perkams L, Schmälzlein M, Graf C, Fischer J, Lechner C, Hallstein K, Becker S, Weyand M, Steegborn C, Schultheiss G, Rose-John S, Garbers C, Unverzagt C. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2021, 60: 13380–13387
- 402 Ling Z, Yi C, Sun X, Yang Z, Sun B. *Sci China Life Sci*, 2023, 66: 658–678
- 403 Wang R, Huang H, Yu C, Sun C, Ma J, Kong D, Lin Y, Zhao D, Zhou S, Lu J, Cao S, Zhang Y, Luo C, Li X, Wang Y, Xie L. Sci China Life Sci, 2023, 66: 1818–1830
- 404 Wu L, Zheng A, Tang Y, Chai Y, Chen J, Cheng L, Hu Y, Qu J, Lei W, Liu WJ, Wu G, Zeng S, Yang H, Wang Q, Gao GF. *Sci China Life Sci*, 2023, 66: 2201–2213
- 405 Moon SP, Javed A, Hard ER, Pratt MR. JACS Au, 2022, 2: 74-83
- Levine PM, Galesic A, Balana AT, Mahul-Mellier AL, Navarro MX, De Leon CA, Lashuel HA, Pratt MR. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, 2019, 116: 1511–1519
- 407 Balana AT, Levine PM, Craven TW, Mukherjee S, Pedowitz NJ, Moon SP, Takahashi TT, Becker CFW, Baker D, Pratt MR. *Nat Chem*, 2021, 13: 441–450
- 408 Balana AT, Mukherjee A, Nagpal H, Moon SP, Fierz B, Vasquez KM, Pratt MR. J Am Chem Soc, 2021, 143: 16030–16040
- 409 Lv P, Du Y, He C, Peng L, Zhou X, Wan Y, Zeng M, Zhou W, Zou P, Li C, Zhang M, Dong S, Chen X. *Nat Chem*, 2022, 14: 831–840
- 410 (a) Wu H, Zhang Y, Li Y, Xu J, Wang Y, Li X. *J Am Chem Soc*, 2021, 143: 7808–7818; (b) Liu D, Wei Q, Xia W, He C, Zhang Q, Huang L, Wang X, Sun Y, Ma Y, Zhang X, Wang Y, Shi X, Liu C, Dong S. *J Am Chem Soc*, 2021, 143: 20216–20223
- 411 Callahan AJ, Gandhesiri S, Travaline TL, Reja RM, Lozano Salazar

L, Hanna S, Lee YC, Li K, Tokareva OS, Swiecicki JM, Loas A, Verdine GL, McGee JH, Pentelute BL. *Nat Commun*, 2024, 15: 1813

- 412 Zuo C, Shi WW, Chen XX, Glatz M, Riedl B, Flamme I, Pook E, Wang J, Fang GM, Bierer D, Liu L. *Sci China Chem*, 2019, 62: 1371–1378
- 413 Milton RCL, Milton SCF, Kent SBH. Science, 1992, 256: 1445–1448
- 414 Pech A, Achenbach J, Jahnz M, Schülzchen S, Jarosch F, Bordusa F, Klussmann S. *Nucl Acids Res*, 2017, 45: 3997–4005
- 415 Xu W, Jiang W, Wang J, Yu L, Chen J, Liu X, Liu L, Zhu TF. Cell Discov, 2017, 3: 17008
- 416 Guo C, Zhang LQ, Jiang W. Chem, 2023, 9: 363-376
- 417 Schumacher TNM, Mayr LM, Minor Daniel L. J, Milhollen MA, Burgess MW, Kim PS. *Science*, 1996, 271: 1854–1857
- 418 Mandal K, Uppalapati M, Ault-Riché D, Kenney J, Lowitz J, Sidhu SS, Kent SBH. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 2012, 109: 14779–14784
- 419 Zheng JS, Liang J, Shi WW, Li Y, Hu HG, Tian CL, Liu L. *Sci Bull*, 2021, 66: 1542–1549
- 420 Pan M, Zheng Q, Wang T, Liang L, Mao J, Zuo C, Ding R, Ai H, Xie Y, Si D, Yu Y, Liu L, Zhao M. *Nature*, 2021, 600: 334–338
- 421 Wu X, Du Y, Liang LJ, Ding R, Zhang T, Cai H, Tian X, Pan M, Liu L. *Nat Commun*, 2024, 15: 1266
- 422 Clague MJ, Urbé S, Komander D. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol*, 2019, 20: 338–352
- 423 Yu Y, Zheng Q, Erramilli SK, Pan M, Park S, Xie Y, Li J, Fei J, Kossiakoff AA, Liu L, Zhao M. *Nat Chem Biol*, 2021, 17: 896–905
- 424 Lei H, Yang L, Xu H, Wang Z, Li X, Liu M, Wu Y. Sci China Life Sci, 2022, 65: 1624–1635
- 425 Liang J, Fang GM, Huang XL, Mei ZQ, Li J, Tian CL, Liu L. *Sci China Chem*, 2013, 56: 1301–1306
- 426 Sui X, Wang Y, Du YX, Liang LJ, Zheng Q, Li YM, Liu L. Chem Sci, 2020, 11: 12633–12646
- 427 Zheng Q, Su Z, Yu Y, Liu L. Curr Opin Chem Biol, 2022, 70: 102187
- Wang T, Li C, Wang M, Zhang J, Zheng Q, Liang L, Chu G, Tian X, Deng H, He W, Liu L, Li J. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2022, 61: e202206205
- 429 Li C, Wang T, Liang L, Chu G, Zhang J, He W, Liu L, Li J. Sci China Chem, 2023, 66: 837–844
- 430 Ekkebus R, van Kasteren SI, Kulathu Y, Scholten A, Berlin I, Geurink PP, de Jong A, Goerdayal S, Neefjes J, Heck AJR, Komander D, Ovaa H. J Am Chem Soc, 2013, 135: 2867–2870
- 431 Meledin R, Mali SM, Kleifeld O, Brik A. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2018, 57: 5645–5649
- 432 Pao KC, Stanley M, Han C, Lai YC, Murphy P, Balk K, Wood NT, Corti O, Corvol JC, Muqit MMK, Virdee S. *Nat Chem Biol*, 2016, 12: 324–331
- 433 Liang L, Chu G, Qu Q, Zuo C, Mao J, Zheng Q, Chen J, Meng X, Jing Y, Deng H, Li Y, Liu L. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2021, 60: 17171– 17177
- 434 Wang Y, Chen C, Meng X, Fan J, Pan M, Chen J, Deng H, Shi J, Liu L, Li YM. *CCS Chem*, 2021, 3: 1157–1168
- 435 Wang Y, Xia Q, Hua X, Guo Y, Shi J, Li YM. *Chin Chem Lett*, 2023, 34: 108010
- 436 Herce HD, Schumacher D, Schneider AFL, Ludwig AK, Mann FA, Fillies M, Kasper MA, Reinke S, Krause E, Leonhardt H, Cardoso MC, Hackenberger CPR. *Nat Chem*, 2017, 9: 762–771
- 437 Schneider AFL, Kithil M, Cardoso MC, Lehmann M, Hackenberger CPR. *Nat Chem*, 2021, 13: 530–539
- 438 Mandal S, Mann G, Satish G, Brik A. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2021, 60: 7333–7343
- 439 Saha A, Mandal S, Arafiles JVV, Gómez-González J, Hackenberger CPR, Brik A. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2022, 61: e202207551
- 440 Sun Y, Lau SY, Lim ZW, Chang SC, Ghadessy F, Partridge A, Miserez A. Nat Chem, 2022, 14: 274–283
- 441 Gao S, Pan M, Zheng Y, Huang Y, Zheng Q, Sun D, Lu L, Tan X, Tan X, Lan H, Wang J, Wang T, Wang J, Liu L. *J Am Chem Soc*, 2016, 138: 14497–14502

- 442 Si Y, Liang L, Tang S, Qi Y, Huang Y, Liu L. *Sci China Chem*, 2018, 61: 412–417
- 443 Pan M, Zheng Q, Gao S, Qu Q, Yu Y, Wu M, Lan H, Li Y, Liu S, Li J, Sun D, Lu L, Wang T, Zhang W, Wang J, Li Y, Hu HG, Tian C, Liu L. CCS Chem, 2019, 1: 476–489
- 444 Pan M, Zheng Q, Ding S, Zhang L, Qu Q, Wang T, Hong D, Ren Y, Liang L, Chen C, Mei Z, Liu L. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2019, 58: 2627–2631
- 445 Lu L, Guo Y, Wang T, Liang L, Zhao S, Wang F, Liu L. *Sci China Chem*, 2020, 63: 237–243
- 446 Zheng Q, Wang T, Chu G, Zuo C, Zhao R, Sui X, Ye L, Yu Y, Chen J, Wu X, Zhang W, Deng H, Shi J, Pan M, Li Y, Liu L. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2020, 59: 13496–13501
- 447 Gui W, Ott CA, Yang K, Chung JS, Shen S, Zhuang Z. J Am Chem Soc, 2018, 140: 12424–12433
- 448 Mann G, Satish G, Meledin R, Vamisetti GB, Brik A. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2019, 58: 13540–13549
- 449 Gui W, Shen S, Zhuang Z. J Am Chem Soc, 2020, 142: 19493–19501
- 450 Wang Y, Chen J, Hua X, Meng X, Cai H, Wang R, Shi J, Deng H, Liu L, Li Y. *Angew Chem Int Ed*, 2022, 61: e202203792
- 451 Chen J, Wang Y, Wang R, Yuan R, Chu GC, Li YM. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett*, 2023, 94: 129460
- 452 Liang LJ, Wang Y, Hua X, Yuan R, Xia Q, Wang R, Li C, Chu GC, Liu L, Li YM. *JACS Au*, 2023, 3: 2873–2882
- 453 Banik SM, Pedram K, Wisnovsky S, Ahn G, Riley NM, Bertozzi CR. *Nature*, 2020, 584: 291–297
- 454 Zhang H, Han Y, Yang Y, Lin F, Li K, Kong L, Liu H, Dang Y, Lin J, Chen PR. *J Am Chem Soc*, 2021, 143: 16377–16382
- 455 Holz E, Darwish M, Tesar DB, Shatz-Binder W. *Pharmaceutics*, 2023, 15: 600
- 456 Qian L, Lin X, Gao X, Khan RU, Liao JY, Du S, Ge J, Zeng S, Yao SQ. *Chem Rev*, 2023, 123: 7782–7853
- 457 Li T, Qian C, Gu Y, Zhang J, Li S, Xia N. *Sci China Life Sci*, 2023, 66: 679–710
- 458 Li WH, Li YM. Chem Rev, 2020, 120: 11420-11478
- 459 Xu W, Su Y, Ma Y, Wei Q, Yang J, Zhuang X, Ding J, Chen X. Sci China Chem, 2023, 66: 1150–1160
- 460 Liu Y, Huang L, Zeng Y, Li M, Xie H, Shen B. Sci China Life Sci, 2022, 65: 1959–1970
- 461 Zhang RY, Yin XG, Zhou SH, Zhang HW, Lu J, He CB, Wang J, Wen Y, Li YT, Liu YL, Feng RR, Ding D, Wei HW, Gong R, Yang GF, Guo J. *Chem Commun*, 2022, 58: 3925–3928
- 462 Du JJ, Zhou SH, Cheng ZR, Xu WB, Zhang RY, Wang LS, Guo J. Front Chem, 2022, 10: 814880
- 463 Zhou SH, Zhang RY, You ZW, Zou YK, Wen Y, Wang J, Ding D, Bian MM, Zhang ZM, Yuan H, Yang GF, Guo J. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces, 2023, 15: 8914–8926
- 464 Wang J, Yin XG, Wen Y, Lu J, Zhang RY, Zhou SH, Liao CM, Wei HW, Guo J. *J Med Chem*, 2022, 65: 3563–3574
- 465 Li Q, Guo Z. Molecules, 2018, 23: 1583
- 466 Luchner M, Reinke S, Milicic A. *Pharmaceutics*, 2021, 13: 142
- 467 Ingale S, Wolfert MA, Gaekwad J, Buskas T, Boons GJ. Nat Chem Biol, 2007, 3: 663–667
- 468 Li Q, Li Z, Deng N, Ding F, Li Y, Cai H. *Eur J Med Chem*, 2022, 227: 113917
- 469 Chen PG, Hu HG, Sun ZY, Li QQ, Zhang BD, Wu JJ, Li WH, Zhao YF, Chen YX, Li YM. *Mol Pharm*, 2020, 17: 417–425
- 470 Li M, Wang Z, Yan B, Yin X, Zhao Y, Yu F, Meng M, Liu Y, Zhao W. *MedChemComm*, 2019, 10: 2073–2077
- 471 Wu JJ, Li WH, Chen PG, Zhang BD, Hu HG, Li QQ, Zhao L, Chen YX, Zhao YF, Li YM. *Chem Commun*, 2018, 54: 9655–9658
- 472 Clauson RM, Berg B, Chertok B. Bioconj Chem, 2019, 30: 561-567
- 473 Zhang RY, Zhou SH, He CB, Wang J, Wen Y, Feng RR, Yin XG, Yang GF, Guo J. *ACS Infect Dis*, 2022, 8: 1367–1375
- 474 Du JJ, Wang CW, Xu WB, Zhang L, Tang YK, Zhou SH, Gao XF, Yang GF, Guo J. *iScience*, 2020, 23: 100935
- 475 Zhou SH, Li YT, Zhang RY, Liu YL, You ZW, Bian MM, Wen Y,

Wang J, Du JJ, Guo J. Front Immunol, 2022, 13: 857779

- 476 Xu Z, Rivera-Hernandez T, Moyle PM. *ACS Infect Dis*, 2020, 6: 1770–1782
- 477 Moyle PM, Dai W, Liu TY, Hussein WM, Maruthayanar P, Wells JW, McMillan NAJ, Skwarczynski M, Toth I. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett*, 2015, 25: 5570–5575
- 478 Hanna CC, Maxwell JWC, Ismanto HS, Ashhurst AS, Artner LM, Rudrawar S, Britton WJ, Yamasaki S, Payne RJ. *Chem Commun*, 2022, 58: 6890–6893
- 479 Gilmore JM, Scheck RA, Esser-Kahn AP, Joshi NS, Francis MB. Angew Chem Int Ed, 2006, 45: 5307–5311
- 480 Zhou SH, Zhang RY, Zhang HW, Liu YL, Wen Y, Wang J, Li YT, You ZW, Yin XG, Qiu H, Gong R, Yang GF, Guo J. Chem Commun, 2022, 58: 2120–2123
- 481 Ding D, Wen Y, Liao CM, Yin XG, Zhang RY, Wang J, Zhou SH, Zhang ZM, Zou YK, Gao XF, Wei HW, Yang GF, Guo J. J Med Chem, 2023, 66: 1467–1483
- 482 Wang J, Wen Y, Zhou SH, Zhang HW, Peng XQ, Zhang RY, Yin XG, Qiu H, Gong R, Yang GF, Guo J. *J Med Chem*, 2022, 65: 2558–2570
- 483 Trattnig N, Li Z, Bosman GP, Kosma P, Boons G. ChemBioChem, 2022, 23: e202200408
- 484 Wen Y, Zhang RY, Wang J, Zhou SH, Peng XQ, Ding D, Zhang ZM, Wei HW, Guo J. J Control Release, 2023, 355: 238–247
- 485 Zhang RY, Zhou SH, Feng RR, Wen Y, Ding D, Zhang ZM, Wei HW, Guo J. ACS Chem Biol, 2023, 18: 915–923
- 486 Li Z, Derking R, Lee W, Bosman GP, Ward AB, Sanders RW, Boons G. ChemBioChem, 2022, 23: e202200236
- 487 Andrews AJ, Luger K. Annu Rev Biophys, 2011, 40: 99-117
- 488 He Q, Li J, Qi Y, Wang Z, Huang Y, Liu L. *Sci China Chem*, 2017, 60: 621–627
- 489 Shan Z, Zhang Y, Bu J, Li H, Zhang Z, Xiong J, Zhu B. Sci China Life Sci, 2023, 66: 1600–1614
- 490 Krajewski WA. Trends Cell Biol, 2019, 29: 689-694
- 491 Sun M, Liu L, Xu Z, Ai H, Tian J. Sci Sin-Chim, 2020, 50: 415-436
- 492 Shi Q, Tong Z, Deng Z, Xu Z, Ai H, Liu Y, Liu L. *Sci Sin-Chim*, 2023, 53: 1455–1471
- 493 Becker JR, Clifford G, Bonnet C, Groth A, Wilson MD, Chapman JR. *Nature*, 2021, 596: 433–437
- 494 Fradet-Turcotte A, Canny MD, Escribano-Díaz C, Orthwein A, Leung CCY, Huang H, Landry MC, Kitevski-LeBlanc J, Noordermeer SM, Sicheri F, Durocher D. *Nature*, 2013, 499: 50–54
- 495 Tamburri S, Lavarone E, Fernández-Pérez D, Conway E, Zanotti M, Manganaro D, Pasini D. *Mol Cell*, 2020, 77: 840–856.e5
- 496 Kouzarides T. Cell, 2007, 128: 693-705
- 497 Densham RM, Garvin AJ, Stone HR, Strachan J, Baldock RA, Daza-Martin M, Fletcher A, Blair-Reid S, Beesley J, Johal B, Pearl LH, Neely R, Keep NH, Watts FZ, Morris JR. *Nat Struct Mol Biol*, 2016, 23: 647–655
- 498 Hsu PL, Shi H, Leonen C, Kang J, Chatterjee C, Zheng N. *Mol Cell*, 2019, 76: 712–723.e4
- 499 Anderson CJ, Baird MR, Hsu A, Barbour EH, Koyama Y, Borgnia MJ, McGinty RK. *Cell Rep*, 2019, 26: 1681–1690.e5
- 500 Zhu Q, Chen J, Lu X, Wen H, Zhu WG. *Sci China Life Sci*, 2022, 65: 1043–1045
- 501 Zhu Y, Zhou Z, Huang T, Zhang Z, Li W, Ling Z, Jiang T, Yang J, Yang S, Xiao Y, Charlier C, Georges M, Yang B, Huang L. *Sci China Life Sci*, 2022, 65: 1517–1534
- 502 Zhang H, Liu Y, Xie Y, Zhu Y, Liu J, Lu F. *Sci China Life Sci*, 2022, 65: 1685–1700
- 503 Fan X, Chen PR. Sci China Chem, 2023, 66: 7-9
- 504 Li J, Hu QL, Song Z, Chan ASC, Xiong XF. Sci China Chem, 2022, 65: 1356–1361
- 505 Ai H, Guo Y, Sun D, Liu S, Qi Y, Guo J, Qu Q, Gong Q, Zhao S, Li J, Liu L. *ChemBioChem*, 2019, 20: 221–229
- 506 Robzyk K, Recht J, Osley MA. Science, 2000, 287: 501-504
- 507 Kim J, Guermah M, McGinty RK, Lee JS, Tang Z, Milne TA, Shi-

latifard A, Muir TW, Roeder RG. Cell, 2009, 137: 459-471

- 508 Henry KW, Wyce A, Lo WS, Duggan LJ, Emre NCT, Kao CF, Pillus L, Shilatifard A, Osley MA, Berger SL. *Genes Dev*, 2003, 17: 2648– 2663
- 509 Zhang XY, Varthi M, Sykes SM, Phillips C, Warzecha C, Zhu W, Wyce A, Thorne AW, Berger SL, McMahon SB. *Mol Cell*, 2008, 29: 102–111
- 510 Zhao Y, Lang G, Ito S, Bonnet J, Metzger E, Sawatsubashi S, Suzuki E, Le Guezennec X, Stunnenberg HG, Krasnov A, Georgieva SG, Schüle R, Takeyama KI, Kato S, Tora L, Devys D. *Mol Cell*, 2008, 29: 92–101
- 511 Morgan MT, Haj-Yahya M, Ringel AE, Bandi P, Brik A, Wolberger C. Science, 2016, 351: 725–728
- 512 Deng Z, Ai H, Sun M, Tong Z, Du Y, Qu Q, Zhang L, Xu Z, Tao S, Shi Q, Li JB, Pan M, Liu L. *Mol Cell*, 2023, 83: 3080–3094.e14
- 513 Ai H, Tong Z, Deng Z, Tian J, Zhang L, Sun M, Du Y, Xu Z, Shi Q, Liang L, Zheng Q, Li JB, Pan M, Liu L. *Chem*, 2023, 9: 1221– 1240
- 514 Chatterjee C, McGinty RK, Fierz B, Muir TW. *Nat Chem Biol*, 2010, 6: 267–269
- 515 Worden EJ, Hoffmann NA, Hicks CW, Wolberger C. *Cell*, 2019, 176: 1490–1501.e12
- 516 Yao T, Jing W, Hu Z, Tan M, Cao M, Wang Q, Li Y, Yuan G, Lei M, Huang J. *Cell Res*, 2019, 29: 330–333
- 517 Xue H, Yao T, Cao M, Zhu G, Li Y, Yuan G, Chen Y, Lei M, Huang J. *Nature*, 2019, 573: 445–449
- 518 Chu GC, Pan M, Li J, Liu S, Zuo C, Tong ZB, Bai JS, Gong Q, Ai H, Fan J, Meng X, Huang YC, Shi J, Deng H, Tian C, Li YM, Liu L. J Am Chem Soc, 2019, 141: 3654–3663
- 519 Ai H, Sun M, Liu A, Sun Z, Liu T, Cao L, Liang L, Qu Q, Li Z, Deng Z, Tong Z, Chu G, Tian X, Deng H, Zhao S, Li JB, Lou Z, Liu L. Nat Chem Biol, 2022, 18: 972–980
- 520 Sun D, Yu Y, Xue X, Pan M, Wen M, Li S, Qu Q, Li X, Zhang L, Li X, Liu L, Yang M, Tian C. *Cell Discov*, 2018, 4: 27
- 521 Sun D, Liu S, Li S, Zhang M, Yang F, Wen M, Shi P, Wang T, Pan M, Chang S, Zhang X, Zhang L, Tian C, Liu L. *eLife*, 2020, 9: e57096
- 522 Lan H, Wu K, Zheng Y, Pan M, Huang Y, Gao S, Zheng Q, Zheng J, Li Y, Xiao B, Liu L. J Peptide Sci, 2016, 22: 320–326
- 523 Pan X, Li Z, Huang X, Huang G, Gao S, Shen H, Liu L, Lei J, Yan N. Science, 2019, 363: 1309–1313
- 524 Xu H, Li T, Rohou A, Arthur CP, Tzakoniati F, Wong E, Estevez A, Kugel C, Franke Y, Chen J, Ciferri C, Hackos DH, Koth CM,

Payandeh J. Cell, 2019, 176: 1238-1239

- 525 Gao Y, Cao E, Julius D, Cheng Y. Nature, 2016, 534: 347-351
- 526 Gao S, Yao X, Yan N. Nature, 2021, 596: 143-147
- (a) Ren J, Xue T, Wang L. *Sci China Life Sci*, 2022, 65: 2567–2568;
  (b) Han W, Wu Y, Zeng L, Zhao S. *Sci China Life Sci*, 2022, 65: 2539–2551
- 528 Bo Q, Yang F, Li Y, Meng X, Zhang H, Zhou Y, Ling S, Sun D, Lv P, Liu L, Shi P, Tian C. *Cell Discov*, 2022, 8: 47
- (a) Sun W, Yang F, Zhang H, Yuan Q, Ling S, Wang Y, Lv P, Li Z, Luo Y, Liu D, Yin W, Shi P, Xu HE, Tian C. *Cell Discov*, 2023, 9: 66; (b) Sun W, Yuan Q, Zhang H, Yang F, Ling S, Luo Y, Lv P, Eric Xu H, Tian C, Yin W, Shi P. *Cell Discov*, 2022, 8: 72
- 530 Duan J, Liu H, Zhao F, Yuan Q, Ji Y, Cai X, He X, Li X, Li J, Wu K, Gao T, Zhu S, Lin S, Wang MW, Cheng X, Yin W, Jiang Y, Yang D, Xu HE. *Nature*, 2023, 620: 676–681
- 531 Gao Y, Robertson MJ, Rahman SN, Seven AB, Zhang C, Meyerowitz JG, Panova O, Hannan FM, Thakker RV, Bräuner-Osborne H, Mathiesen JM, Skiniotis G. *Nature*, 2021, 595: 455–459
- (a) Wang Y, Zhuang Y, DiBerto JF, Zhou XE, Schmitz GP, Yuan Q, Jain MK, Liu W, Melcher K, Jiang Y, Roth BL, Xu HE. *Cell*, 2023, 186: 413–427.e17; (b) White JF, Noinaj N, Shibata Y, Love J, Kloss B, Xu F, Gvozdenovic-Jeremic J, Shah P, Shiloach J, Tate CG, Grisshammer R. *Nature*, 2012, 490: 508–513
- 533 Zhao F, Zhou Q, Cong Z, Hang K, Zou X, Zhang C, Chen Y, Dai A, Liang A, Ming Q, Wang M, Chen LN, Xu P, Chang R, Feng W, Xia T, Zhang Y, Wu B, Yang D, Zhao L, Xu HE, Wang MW. Nat Commun, 2022, 13: 1057
- 534 Chen K, Zhang C, Lin S, Yan X, Cai H, Yi C, Ma L, Chu X, Liu Y, Zhu Y, Han S, Zhao Q, Wu B. *Nature*, 2023, 620: 904–910
- 535 Jazayeri A, Rappas M, Brown AJH, Kean J, Errey JC, Robertson NJ, Fiez-Vandal C, Andrews SP, Congreve M, Bortolato A, Mason JS, Baig AH, Teobald I, Doré AS, Weir M, Cooke RM, Marshall FH. *Nature*, 2017, 546: 254–258
- 536 Zhang Y, Sun B, Feng D, Hu H, Chu M, Qu Q, Tarrasch JT, Li S, Sun Kobilka T, Kobilka BK, Skiniotis G. *Nature*, 2017, 546: 248– 253
- 537 Zhao LH, Ma S, Sutkeviciute I, Shen DD, Zhou XE, de Waal PW, Li CY, Kang Y, Clark LJ, Jean-Alphonse FG, White AD, Yang D, Dai A, Cai X, Chen J, Li C, Jiang Y, Watanabe T, Gardella TJ, Melcher K, Wang MW, Vilardaga JP, Xu HE, Zhang Y. Science, 2019, 364: 148–153
- 538 Yang F, Zhang H, Meng X, Li Y, Zhou Y, Ling S, Sun D, Lv P, Liu L, Shi P, Tian C. *Cell Res*, 2022, 32: 858–861